New Issue Not Rated

Date of Sale: Monday, October 7, 2024 (Alternate Bid Methods)

Series 2024A Between 10:00 and 10:30 A.M., C.D.T. (Closed SpeerAuction)

Before 10:30 A.M., C.D.T. (Sealed Bids)

Series 2024B Between 10:30 and 11:00 A.M., C.D.T. (Closed SpeerAuction)

Before 11:00 A.M., C.D.T. (Sealed Bids)

Official Statement

In the opinion of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, Bond Counsel, according to present laws, rulings and decisions and assuming the accuracy of certain representations and compliance with certain covenants, the interest on the Series 2024A Bonds (i) is excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes under Section 103 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 (the "Code") and (ii) is not an item of tax preference for purposes of the federal alternative minimum tax imposed on noncorporate taxpayers by Section 55 of the Code. Interest on the Series 2024A Bonds may, however, be taken into account in determining adjusted financial statement income for purposes of the federal alternative minimum tax imposed on applicable corporations (as defined in Section 59(k) of the Code). In the opinion of Bond Counsel, the 2024A Bonds are "qualified tax-exempt obligations" within the meaning of Section 265(b)(3) of the Code. Interest on the Series 2024B Bonds is not excluded from gross income of the owners thereof for federal income tax purposes. See "TAX EXEMPTION AND RELATED TAX MATTERS" herein.

CITY OF NASHUA

Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa \$1,300,000* General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024A \$250,000 Taxable General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024B

Dated Date of Delivery Book-Entry Bank Qualified Tax-Exempt Bonds (Series 2024A) Due Serially as Described Herein

The \$1,300,000* General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024A (the "Tax-Exempt Bonds" or the "Series 2024A Bonds") and the \$250,000 Taxable General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024B (the "Taxable Bonds" or the "Series 2024B Bonds", and collectively with the Series 2024A Bonds, the "Bonds") are being issued by the City of Nashua, Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa (the "City" or the "Issuer"). Interest is payable semiannually on June 1 and December 1 of each year, commencing June 1, 2025. Interest is calculated based on a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months. The Bonds will be issued using a book-entry system. The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), New York, New York, will act as securities depository for the Bonds. The ownership of one fully registered Bond for each maturity will be registered in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC and no physical delivery of Bonds will be made to purchasers.

OPTIONAL REDEMPTION

The Series 2024A Bonds due June 1, 2025 - 2031, inclusive, are not subject to optional redemption. The Series 2024A Bonds due June 1, 2032 - 2044, inclusive, are callable in whole or in part on any date on or after June 1, 2031, at a price of par and accrued interest. If less than all the Series 2024A Bonds are called, they shall be redeemed in such principal amounts and from such maturities as determined by the City and within any maturity by lot. See "OPTIONAL REDEMPTION" herein.

The Series 2024B Bonds due June 1, 2026 - 2031, inclusive, are not subject to optional redemption. The Series 2024B Bonds due June 1, 2032 - 2035, inclusive, are callable in whole or in part on any date on or after June 1, 2031, at a price of par and accrued interest. If less than all the Series 2024B Bonds are called, they shall be redeemed in such principal amounts and from such maturities as determined by the City and within any maturity by lot. See "OPTIONAL REDEMPTION" herein.

PURPOSE, LEGALITY AND SECURITY

The proceeds of the Bonds are expected to be used to: (i) pay the costs of constructing dam improvements and sanitary sewer system improvements, (ii) pay the costs of demolishing dangerous, dilapidated and/or abandoned properties, and (iii) pay certain costs of issuance related to the Bonds.

The Bonds are valid and binding general obligations of the City, and all taxable property within the boundaries of the City is subject to the levy of taxes to pay the principal of and interest on the Bonds without constitutional or statutory limitation as to rate or amount. See "SECURITY AND SOURCE OF PAYMENT" herein.

The City intends to designate the Series 2024A Bonds as "qualified tax-exempt obligations" pursuant to the small issuer exception provided by Section 265(b)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986.

This Official Statement is dated September 23, 2024, and has been prepared under the authority of the City. An electronic copy of this Official Statement is available from the www.speerfinancial.com web site under "Official Statement Sales Calendar". Additional copies may be obtained from John Ott, City Clerk, City of Nashua, 402 Main Street, P.O. Box 38, Nashua, Iowa, 50658, or from the Registered Municipal Advisors to the City.



For purposes of compliance with Rule 15c2-12 of the Securities and Exchange Commission, this document, as the same may be supplemented or corrected by the City from time to time (collectively, the "Official Statement"), may be treated as an Official Statement with respect to the Bonds described herein that is deemed near final as of the date hereof (or the date of any such supplement or correction) by the City.

The Official Statement, when further supplemented by an addendum or addenda specifying the maturity dates, principal amounts and interest rates of the Bonds, together with any other information required by law or deemed appropriate by the City, shall constitute a "Final Official Statement" of the City with respect to the Bonds, as that term is defined in Rule 15c2-12. Any such addendum or addenda shall, on and after the date thereof, be fully incorporated herein and made a part hereof by reference. Alternatively, such final terms of the Bonds and other information may be included in a separate document entitled "Final Official Statement" rather than through supplementing the Official Statement by an addendum or addenda.

No dealer, broker, salesperson or other person has been authorized by the City to give any information or to make any representations with respect to the Bonds other than as contained in the Official Statement or the Final Official Statement and, if given or made, such other information or representations must not be relied upon as having been authorized by the City. Certain information contained in the Official Statement and the Final Official Statement may have been obtained from sources other than records of the City and, while believed to be reliable, is not guaranteed as to completeness. THE INFORMATION AND EXPRESSIONS OF OPINION IN THE OFFICIAL STATEMENT AND THE FINAL OFFICIAL STATEMENT ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE, AND NEITHER THE DELIVERY OF THE OFFICIAL STATEMENT OR THE FINAL OFFICIAL STATEMENT NOR ANY SALE MADE UNDER EITHER SUCH DOCUMENT SHALL CREATE ANY IMPLICATION THAT THERE HAS BEEN NO CHANGE IN THE AFFAIRS OF THE CITY SINCE THE RESPECTIVE DATES THEREOF.

No representation is made regarding whether the Bonds constitute legal investments under the laws of any state for banks, savings banks, savings and loan associations, life insurance companies, and other institutions organized in such state, or fiduciaries subject to the laws of such state.

THE BONDS HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION BY REASON OF THE PROVISIONS OF SECTION 3(a)(2) OF THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED. THE REGISTRATION OR QUALIFICATIONS OF THE BONDS IN ACCORDANCE WITH APPLICABLE PROVISIONS OF SECURITIES LAWS OF THE STATES IN WHICH THE BONDS HAVE BEEN REGISTERED OR QUALIFIED AND THE EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION OR QUALIFICATION IN OTHER STATES SHALL NOT BE REGARDED AS A RECOMMENDATION THEREOF. NEITHER THESE STATES NOR ANY OF THEIR AGENCIES HAVE PASSED UPON THE MERITS OF THE BONDS OR THE ACCURACY OR COMPLETENESS OF THIS OFFICIAL STATEMENT. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY MAY BE A CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

References herein to laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, resolutions, agreements, reports and other documents do not purport to be comprehensive or definitive. All references to such documents are qualified in their entirety by reference to the particular document, the full text of which may contain qualifications of and exceptions to statements made herein. Where full texts have not been included as appendices to the Official Statement or the Final Official Statement, they will be furnished on request. This Official Statement does not constitute an offer to sell, or solicitation of an offer to buy, any securities to any person in any jurisdiction where such offer or solicitation of such offer would be unlawful.

References to website addresses presented herein are for informational purposes only and may be in the form of a hyperlink solely for the reader's convenience. Unless specified otherwise, such websites and the information or links contained therein are not incorporated into, and are not part of, this Official Statement for purposes of, and as that term is defined in, Securities and Exchange Commission Rule 15c2-12.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
BOND ISSUE SUMMARY	
\$1,300,000* GENERAL OBLIGATION CORPORATE PURPOSE BONDS, SERIES 2024A	
\$250,000* TAXABLE GENERAL OBLIGATION CORPORATE PURPOSE BONDS, SERIES 2024B	
SECURITY AND SOURCE OF PAYMENT	
CERTAIN BONDHOLDERS' RISKS	
Changes in Property Taxation	
Matters Relating to Enforceability of Agreements	
Secondary Market	
No Investment Rating	
Redemption Prior to Maturity	
Forward-Looking Statements	
Tax Matters and Loss of Tax Exemption	
DTC-Beneficial Owners	
Pension and Other Post-Employment Benefits ("OPEB") Information	7
Continuing Disclosure	7
Cybersecurity	8
Suitability of Investment	8
Bankruptcy and Insolvency	8
Legislation	9
Tax Levy Procedures	
Loss of Tax Base	
Risk of Audit	
Other Factors	9
THE CITY	10
City Organization and Services.	10
Community Life	10
Education	10
Transportation	
SOCIOECONOMIC INFORMATION	10
Population	
Employment	
Housing	
Income and Benefits	13
Agriculture	
Local Option Sales Tax	14
Retail Sales	15
THE PROJECT	
DEFAULT RECORD	
SHORT-TERM BORROWING	15
DEBT INFORMATION	16
Debt Limitation	
PROPERTY ASSESSMENT AND TAX INFORMATION	18
Property Tax Assessment	18
Property Tax Collection	19
Levy Limits	
FINANCIAL INFORMATION	21
Financial Reports	21
Summary Financial Information	21
REGISTRATION, TRANSFER AND EXCHANGE	23
TAX EXEMPTION AND RELATED TAX MATTERS	24
Federal Income Tax Exemption	24
Proposed Changes in Federal and State Tax Law	25
Qualified Tax-Exempt Obligations	

Original Issue Premium	
Original Issue Discount	
Series 2024B Bonds	26
CONTINUING DISCLOSURE	27
OPTIONAL REDEMPTION	27
LITIGATION	28
LEGAL MATTERS	28
OFFICIAL STATEMENT AUTHORIZATION	28
UNDERWRITING	29
MUNICIPAL ADVISOR	29
MISCELLANEOUS	30

APPENDIX A -FISCAL YEAR 2023 FINANCIAL REPORT OF THE CITY FILED WITH THE STATE OF IOWA

APPENDIX B - DESCRIBING BOOK-ENTRY-ONLY ISSUANCE

APPENDIX C - FORM OF BOND COUNSEL OPINION

APPENDIX D - FORM OF CONTINUING DISCLOSURE CERTIFICATE

OFFICIAL BID FORMS
OFFICIAL TERMS OF OFFERING

Exhibit A – Example Issue Price Certificate

BOND ISSUE SUMMARY

This Bond Issue Summary is expressly qualified by the entire Official Statement, including the Official Terms of Offering and the Official Bid Forms, which are provided for the convenience of potential investors and should be reviewed in their entirety by potential investors. The following descriptions apply equally to both series of the Bonds. Other terms specific to each series are provided separately herein.

Issuer: City of Nashua, Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa.

Dated Date: Date of delivery (expected to be on or about November 6, 2024).

Interest Due: Each June 1 and December 1, commencing June 1, 2025.

Authorization: The Bonds are being issued pursuant to authority established in Code of Iowa, 2023 as

amended, Chapter 384 (collectively, the "Act"), and all laws amendatory thereof and supplementary thereto, and in conformity with a resolution (the "Resolution" or the

"Bond Resolution") of the City expected to be adopted on October 21, 2024.

Security: The Bonds are valid and binding general obligations of the City, and all taxable

property within the boundaries of the City is subject to the levy of taxes to pay the principal of and interest on the Bonds without constitutional or statutory limitation as

to rate or amount.

No Investment Rating: The City does not intend to apply for an investment rating on the Bonds.

Registrar/Paying Agent: UMB Bank, n.a., West Des Moines, Iowa (the "Registrar").

Delivery: The Bonds are expected to be delivered on or about November 6, 2024.

Book-Entry Form: The Bonds will be registered in the name of Cede & Co. as nominee for The Depository

Trust Company ("DTC"), New York, New York. DTC will act as securities depository

of the Bonds. See APPENDIX B herein.

Denomination: \$5,000 or integral multiples thereof.

Municipal Advisor: Speer Financial, Inc., Waterloo, Iowa and Chicago, Illinois.

\$1,300,000* GENERAL OBLIGATION CORPORATE PURPOSE BONDS, SERIES 2024A

AMOUNTS*, MATURITIES, INTEREST RATES, PRICES OR YIELDS AND CUSIP NUMBERS

Principal	Due	Interest	Price or	CUSIP	Principal	Due	Interest	Price or	CUSIP
Amount*	<u>June 1</u>	<u>Rate</u>	Yield	Number(1)	Amount*	<u>June 1</u>	<u>Rate</u>	<u>Yield</u>	Number(1)
\$70,000	2025	%	%		\$ 65,000	2035	%	%	
40,000	2026	%	%		65,000	2036	%	%	
45,000	2027	%	%		70,000	2037	%	%	
45,000	2028	%	%		70,000	2038	%	%	
50,000	2029	%	%		75,000	2039	%	%	
50,000	2030	%	%		80,000	2040	%	%	
55,000	2031	%	%		80,000	2041	%	%	
55,000	2032	%	%		85,000	2042	%	%	
60,000	2033	%	%		90,000	2043	%	%	
60,000	2034	%	%		90,000	2044	%	%	

Any consecutive maturities may be aggregated into term bonds at the option of the bidder, in which case the mandatory redemption provisions shall be on the same schedule as above.

Issue: \$1,300,000* General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024A.

Principal Due: Serially each June 1, commencing June 1, 2025 through 2044, as detailed above.

Optional Redemption: Bonds maturing on or after June 1, 2032 are callable at the option of the City on any

date on or after June 1, 2031, at a price of par plus accrued interest. See "OPTIONAL

REDEMPTION" herein.

Purpose: The proceeds of the Series 2024A Bonds will be used to: (i) pay the costs of

constructing dam improvements and sanitary sewer system improvements, and (ii) to

pay the costs of issuing the Series 2024A Bonds.

Tax Exemption: Dorsey & Whitney LLP, Des Moines, Iowa, will provide an opinion as to the tax

exemption of the Series 2024A Bonds as discussed under "TAX EXEMPTION AND RELATED TAX MATTERS" in this Official Statement. See APPENDIX C for a

draft form of legal opinion for the Series 2024A Bonds.

Bank Qualified: The City intends to designate the Series 2024A Bonds as "qualified tax-exempt

obligations".

^{*}Subject to principal adjustment in accordance with the Official Terms of Offering.

⁽¹⁾ CUSIP numbers appearing in this Official Statement have been provided by CUSIP Global Services ("CGS") is managed on behalf of the American Bankers Association by FactSet Research Systems Inc. The City is not responsible for the selection of CUSIP numbers and makes no representation as to their correctness on the Bonds or as set forth on the cover of this Official Statement.

\$250,000* TAXABLE GENERAL OBLIGATION CORPORATE PURPOSE BONDS, SERIES 2024B

AMOUNTS*, MATURITIES, INTEREST RATES, PRICES OR YIELDS AND CUSIP NUMBERS

Principal	Due	Interest	Price or	CUSIP	Principal	Due	Interest	Price or	CUSIP
Amount*	June 1	Rate	Yield	Number(1)	Amount*	June 1	Rate	Yield	Number(1)
\$20,000	2026	%	%		\$25,000	2031	%	%	
20,000	2027	%	%		25,000	2032	%	%	
20,000	2028	%	%		30,000	2033	%	%	
25,000	2029	%	%		30,000	2034	%	%	
25,000	2030	%	%		30,000	2035	%	%	

Any consecutive maturities may be aggregated into term bonds at the option of the bidder, in which case the mandatory redemption provisions shall be on the same schedule as above.

Issue: \$250,000* Taxable General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024B.

Principal Due: Serially each June 1, commencing June 1, 2026 through 2035, as detailed above.

Optional Redemption: Bonds maturing on or after June 1, 2032 are callable at the option of the City on any

date on or after June 1, 2031, at a price of par plus accrued interest. See "OPTIONAL

REDEMPTION" herein.

Purpose: The proceeds of the Series 2024B Bonds will be used to: (i) pay the costs of

demolishing dangerous, dilapidated and/or abandoned properties, and (ii) pay certain

costs of issuance related to the Series 2024B Bonds.

Tax Matters: The interest to be paid on the Series 2024B Bonds is subject to federal and Iowa state

income taxes as discussed under "TAX EXEMPTION AND RELATED TAX MATTERS" in this Official Statement. See APPENDIX C for a draft form of legal

opinion for the Series 2024B Bonds.

^{*}Subject to principal adjustment in accordance with the Official Terms of Offering.

⁽¹⁾ CUSIP numbers appearing in this Official Statement have been provided by CUSIP Global Services ("CGS") is managed on behalf of the American Bankers Association by FactSet Research Systems Inc. The City is not responsible for the selection of CUSIP numbers and makes no representation as to their correctness on the Bonds or as set forth on the cover of this Official Statement.

CITY OF NASHUA Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa

	Harold Kelleher III <i>Mayor</i>	
	Council Members	
Peggy Hall		Jacob Johnson
Samantha Johnson	Ernest Willsher	Daniel Zwanziger
	Officials	
John Ott City Clerk		, Esq. City Attorney

SECURITY AND SOURCE OF PAYMENT

Pursuant to the Resolution and the Act, the Bonds and the interest thereon are general obligations of the Issuer, and all taxable property within the corporate boundaries of the Issuer is subject to the levy of taxes to pay the principal of and interest on the Bonds without constitutional or statutory limitation as to rate or amount.

Section 76.2 of the Code of Iowa, 2023, as amended (the "Iowa Code"), provides that when an Iowa political subdivision issues general obligation bonds, the governing authority of such political subdivision shall, by resolution adopted before issuing the bonds, provide for the assessment of an annual levy upon all the taxable property in the political subdivision sufficient to pay the interest and principal of the bonds. A certified copy of this resolution shall be filed with the County Auditor in which the Issuer is located, giving rise to a duty of the County Auditor to annually enter this levy for collection from the taxable property within the boundaries of the Issuer, until funds are realized to pay the bonds in full.

For the purpose of providing for the levy and collection of a direct annual tax sufficient to pay the principal of and interest on the Bonds as the same become due, the Resolution provides for the levy of a tax sufficient for that purpose on all the taxable property in the Issuer in each of the years while the Bonds are outstanding. The Issuer shall file a certified copy of the Resolution with the County Auditor, pursuant to which the County Auditor is instructed to enter for collection and assess the tax authorized. When annually entering such taxes for collection, the County Auditor shall include the same as a part of the tax levy for Debt Service Fund purposes of the Issuer and when collected, the proceeds of the taxes shall be converted into the Debt Service Fund of the Issuer and set aside therein as a special account to be used solely and only for the payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds and for no other purpose whatsoever.

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 76.4 of the Iowa Code, each year while the Bonds remain outstanding and unpaid, any funds of the Issuer which may lawfully be applied for such purpose, may be appropriated, budgeted and, if received, used for the payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as the same become due, and if so appropriated, the taxes for any given fiscal year as provided for in the Resolution, shall be reduced by the amount of such alternate funds as have been appropriated for said purpose and evidenced in the Issuer's budget.

CERTAIN BONDHOLDERS' RISKS

An investment in the Bonds involves an element of risk. In order to identify risk factors and make an informed investment decision, potential investors should be thoroughly familiar with this entire Official Statement (including the appendices hereto) in order to make a judgement as to whether the Bonds are an appropriate investment.

Changes in Property Taxation

From time to time the Iowa General Assembly has altered the method of property taxation and could do so again. Any alteration in property taxation structure could affect property tax revenues available to pay the Bonds.

Historically, the Iowa General Assembly has applied changes in property taxation structure on a prospective basis; however, there is no assurance that future changes in property taxation structure by the Iowa General Assembly will not be retroactive. It is impossible to predict the outcome of future property tax changes by the Iowa General Assembly or their potential negative impact, if any, on the Bonds and the security for the Bonds.

Matters Relating to Enforceability of Agreements

There is no bond trustee or similar person to monitor or enforce the provisions of the Resolution. The owners of the Bonds should, therefore, be prepared to enforce such provisions themselves if the need to do so arises. In the event of a default in the payment of principal of or interest on the Bonds, there is no provision for acceleration of maturity of the principal of the Bonds. Consequently, the remedies of the owners of the Bonds (consisting primarily of an action in the nature of mandamus requiring the City and certain other public officials to perform the terms of the Resolution) may have to be enforced from year to year.

Bondholders shall have and possess all the rights of action and remedies afforded by the common law, the Constitution and statutes of the State of Iowa (the "State") and of the United States of America for the enforcement of payment of the Bonds, including, but not limited to, the right to a proceeding in law or in equity by suit, action or mandamus to enforce and compel performance of the duties required by Iowa law and the Resolution.

The practical realization of any rights upon any default will depend upon the exercise of various remedies specified in the Resolution or the Loan Agreement. The remedies available to the Bondholders upon an event of default under the Resolution or the Loan Agreement, in certain respects, may require judicial action, which is often subject to discretion and delay. Under existing law, including specifically the federal bankruptcy code, certain of the remedies specified in the Loan Agreement or the Resolution may not be readily available or may be limited. A court may decide not to order the specific performance of the covenants contained in these documents. The legal opinions to be delivered concurrently with the delivery of the Bonds will be qualified as to the enforceability of the various legal instruments by limitations imposed by general principles of equity and public policy and by bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency or other similar laws affecting the rights of creditors generally.

No representation is made, and no assurance is given, that the enforcement of any remedies will result in sufficient funds to pay all amounts due under the Resolution or the Loan Agreement, including principal of and interest on the Bonds.

Secondary Market

There can be no guarantee that there will be a secondary market for the Bonds or, if a secondary market exists, that such Bonds can be sold for any particular price. Occasionally, because of general market conditions or because of adverse history of economic prospects connected with a particular issue, secondary marketing practices in connection with a particular bond or note issue are suspended or terminated. Additionally, prices of bond or note issues for which a market is being made will depend upon then prevailing circumstances. Such prices could be substantially different from the original purchase price of the Bonds.

EACH PROSPECTIVE PURCHASER IS RESPONSIBLE FOR ASSESSING THE MERITS AND RISKS OF AN INVESTMENT IN THE BONDS AND MUST BE ABLE TO BEAR THE ECONOMIC RISK OF SUCH INVESTMENT. THE SECONDARY MARKET FOR THE BONDS, IF ANY, COULD BE LIMITED.

No Investment Rating

The City does not intend to apply for an investment rating on the Bonds.

Redemption Prior to Maturity

In considering whether to make an investment in the Bonds, it should be noted the Bonds are subject to optional redemption, as outlined herein, without Bondholder discretion or consent. See "OPTIONAL REDEMPTION" herein.

Forward-Looking Statements

This Official Statement contains statements relating to future results that are "forward-looking statements" as defined in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. When used in this Official Statement, the words "anticipated," "plan," "expect," "projected," "estimate," "budget," "pro-forma," "forecast," "intend," "expect" and similar expressions identify forward-looking statements. Any forward-looking statement is subject to uncertainty. Accordingly, such statements are subject to risks that could cause actual results to differ, possibly materially, from those contemplated in such forward-looking statements. Inevitably, some assumptions used to develop forward-looking statements will not be realized or unanticipated events and circumstances may occur. Therefore, investors should be aware that there are likely to be differences between forward-looking statements and the actual results. These differences could be material and could impact the availability of funds of the City to pay debt service when due on the Bonds.

Tax Matters and Loss of Tax Exemption

As discussed under the heading "TAX EXEMPTION AND RELATED TAX MATTERS" herein, the interest on the Series 2024A Bonds could become includable in gross income for purposes of federal income taxation retroactive to the date of delivery of the Series 2024A Bonds, as a result of acts or omissions of the Issuer in violation of its covenants in the Resolution. Should such an event of taxability occur, the Series 2024A Bonds would not be subject to a special redemption and would remain outstanding until maturity or until redeemed under the redemption provisions contained in the Series 2024A Bonds, and there is no provision for an adjustment of the interest rate on the Series 2024A Bonds.

The Issuer will designate the Series 2024A Bonds as "qualified tax-exempt obligations" under the exception provided in Section 265(b)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") and has further covenanted to comply with certain other requirements, which affords banks and certain other financial institutions more favorable treatment of their deduction for interest expense than would otherwise be allowed under Section 265(b)(2) of the Code. However, the Issuer's failure to comply with such covenants could cause the Series 2024A Bonds not to be "qualified tax-exempt obligations" and banks and certain other financial institutions would not receive more favorable treatment of their deduction for interest expense than would otherwise be allowed under Section 265(b)(2) of the Code.

It is possible that actions of the Issuer after the closing of the Series 2024A Bonds will alter the tax exempt status of the Series 2024A Bonds, and, in the extreme, remove the tax exempt status from the Series 2024A Bonds. In that instance, the Series 2024A Bonds are not subject to mandatory prepayment, and the interest rate on the Series 2024A Bonds does not increase or otherwise reset. A determination of taxability on the Series 2024A Bonds, after closing of the Series 2024A Bonds, could materially adversely affect the value and marketability of the Series 2024A Bonds.

DTC-Beneficial Owners

Beneficial Owners of the Bonds may experience some delay in the receipt of distributions of principal of and interest on the Bonds since such distributions will be forwarded by the Bond Registrar to DTC and DTC will credit such distributions to the accounts of the Participants which will thereafter credit them to the accounts of the Beneficial Owner either directly or indirectly through Indirect Participants. Neither the City nor the Bond Registrar will have any responsibility or obligation to assure that any such notice or payment is forwarded by DTC to any Participants or by any Participant to any Beneficial Owner.

In addition, since transactions in the Bonds can be effected only through DTC Participants, Indirect Participants and certain banks, the ability of a Beneficial Owner to pledge the Bonds to persons or entities that do not participate in the DTC system, or otherwise to take actions in respect of such Bonds, may be limited due to lack of a physical certificate. Beneficial Owners will be permitted to exercise the rights of registered Owners only indirectly through DTC and the Participants. See **APPENDIX B – Describing Book-Entry Only Issuance**.

Pension and Other Post-Employment Benefits ("OPEB") Information

The City participates in the Iowa Public Employee's Retirement System (IPERS).

In fiscal year 2024, pursuant to the IPERS' required rate, the City's Regular employees (members) contributed 6.29% of covered payroll and the City contributed 9.44% of covered payroll, for a total rate of 15.73%. The City's contributions to IPERS for the year ended June 30, 2024 were \$28,372. The City's share of the contributions, payable from the applicable funds of the City, is provided by a statutorily authorized annual levy of taxes without limit or restriction as to rate or amount. The City has always made its full required contributions to IPERS.

The City administers a single-employer health benefit plan which provides medical/prescription drug benefits for employees, retirees and their spouses. Group insurance benefits are established under Iowa Code Chapter 509A.13. The City currently finances the benefit plan on a pay-as-you-go basis.

Bond Counsel, the Municipal Advisor, and the City undertake no responsibility for and make no representations as to the accuracy or completeness of the information available from IPERS discussed above or included on the IPERS website, including, but not limited to, updates of such information on the State Auditor's website or links to other Internet sites accessed through the IPERS website.

Continuing Disclosure

A failure by the City to comply with continuing disclosure obligations (see "CONTINUING DISCLOSURE" herein) will not constitute an event of default on the Bonds. Material failures must be disclosed in accordance with Rule 15c2-12 (the "Rule") adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and may adversely affect the transferability and liquidity of the Bonds and their market price.

The City will covenant in a Continuing Disclosure Certificate for the benefit of the Owners and Beneficial Owners of the Bonds to provide annually certain financial information and operating data relating to the City (the "Annual Report"), and to provide notices of the occurrence of certain enumerated events. See "APPENDIX D – FORM OF CONTINUING DISCLOSURE CERTIFICATE." The specific nature of the information to be contained in the Annual Report or the notices of events, and the manner in which such materials are to be filed, are summarized in "APPENDIX D – FORM OF CONTINUING DISCLOSURE CERTIFICATE." These covenants have been made in order to assist the Underwriter in complying with the Rule.

Cybersecurity

The City, like many other public and private entities, relies on a large and complex technology environment to conduct its operations. As such, it may face multiple cybersecurity threats including but not limited to, hacking, viruses, malware and other attacks on computer or other sensitive digital systems and networks. There can be no assurances that any security and operational control measures implemented by the City will be completely successful to guard against and prevent cyber threats and attacks. Failure to properly maintain functionality, control, security, and integrity of the City's information systems could impact business operations and/or digital networks and systems and the costs of remedying any such damage could be significant. Along with significant liability claims or regulatory penalties, any security breach could have a material adverse impact on the City's operations and financial condition. The City cannot predict whether its cyber liability policy will be sufficient in the event of a cyberattack. However, the Bonds are secured by an unlimited ad valorem property tax as described herein. See "SECURITY AND SOURCE OF PAYMENT" herein.

Suitability of Investment

The interest rate borne by the Bonds is intended to compensate the investor for assuming the risk of investing in the Bonds. Each prospective investor should carefully examine this Official Statement and its own financial condition to make a judgment as to its ability to bear the economic risk of such an investment, and whether or not the Bonds are an appropriate investment for such investor.

Bankruptcy and Insolvency

The rights and remedies provided in the Resolution may be limited by and are subject to the provisions of federal bankruptcy laws, to other laws or equitable principles that may affect the enforcement of creditors' rights, to the exercise of judicial discretion in appropriate cases and to limitations in legal remedies against exercise of judicial discretion in appropriate cases and to limitations on legal remedies against municipal corporations in the State. The various opinions of counsel to be delivered with respect to the Bonds, the Loan Agreement and the Resolution, including the opinion of Bond Counsel, will be similarly qualified. If the City were to file a petition under Chapter Nine of the Federal Bankruptcy Code, the owners of the Bonds could be prohibited from taking any steps to enforce their rights under the Resolution. In the event the City fails to comply with its covenants under the Resolution or fails to make payments on the Bonds, there can be no assurance of the availability of remedies adequate to protect the interests of the holders of the Bonds.

Under sections 76.16 and 76.16A of the Iowa Code, as amended, a city, county, or other political subdivision may become a debtor under Chapter Nine of the Federal Bankruptcy Code, if it is rendered insolvent, as defined in 11 U.S.C. §101(32)(c), as a result of a debt involuntarily incurred. As used therein, "debt" means an obligation to pay money, other than pursuant to a valid and binding collective bargaining agreement or previously authorized bond issue, as to which the governing body of the city, county, or other political subdivision has made a specific finding set forth in a duly adopted resolution of each of the following: (1) that all or a portion of such obligation will not be paid from available insurance proceeds and must be paid from an increase in general tax levy; (2) that such increase in the general tax levy will result in a severe, adverse impact on the ability of the city, county, or political subdivision to exercise the powers granted to it under applicable law, including without limitation providing necessary services and promoting economic development; (3) that as a result of such obligation, the city, county, or other political subdivision is unable to pay its debts as they become due; and (4) that the debt is not an obligation to pay money to a city, county, entity organized pursuant to Chapter 28E of the Iowa Code, or other political subdivision.

Legislation

From time to time, there are proposals pending in Congress and in the Iowa General Assembly that could, if enacted, alter or amend one or more of the matters described herein in certain respects or would adversely affect the market value of the Bonds, or otherwise prevent holders of the Bonds from realizing the full benefit of the tax exemption of interest on the Bonds. Further such proposals may impact the marketability or market value of the Bonds simply by being proposed. It cannot be predicted whether or in what forms any of such proposals, either pending or that may be introduced, may be enacted and there can be no assurance that such proposals will not apply to the Bonds. In addition regulatory actions are from time to time announced or proposed, and litigation threatened or commenced, which if implemented or concluded in a particular manner, could adversely affect the market value, marketability or tax status of the Bonds. It cannot be predicted whether any such regulatory action will be implemented, how any particular litigation or judicial action will be resolved, or whether the Bonds would be impacted thereby.

Tax Levy Procedures

The Bonds are general obligations of the City, payable from and secured by a continuing ad valorem tax levied against all of the taxable real property within the corporate limits of the City. See "PROPERTY ASSESSMENT AND TAX INFORMATION" herein for more details. As part of the budgetary process each fiscal year, the City will have an obligation to request a debt service levy to be applied against all of the taxable real property within the corporate limits of the City. A failure on the part of the City to make a timely levy request or a levy request by the City that is inaccurate or is insufficient to make full payments of the debt service of the Bonds for a particular fiscal year may cause Bondholders to experience delay in the receipt of distributions of principal of and/or interest on the Bonds. In the event of a default in the payment of principal of or interest on the Bonds, there is no provision for acceleration of maturity of the principal of the Bonds. Consequently, the remedies of the owners of the Bonds (consisting primarily of an action in the nature of mandamus requiring the City and certain other public officials to perform the terms of the Resolution) may have to be enforced from year to year.

Loss of Tax Base

Economic and other factors beyond the City's control, such as economic recession, deflation of property values, or financial difficulty or bankruptcy by one or more major property taxpayers, or the complete or partial destruction of taxable property caused by, among other eventualities, earthquake, flood, fire or other natural disaster, could cause a reduction in the assessed value within the corporate boundaries of the City. In addition, the State of Iowa has been susceptible to tornados, flooding and other extreme weather wherein winds and flooding have from time to time caused significant damage, which if such events were to occur, may have an adverse impact on the City's financial position.

Risk of Audit

The Internal Revenue Service has an ongoing program to audit tax-exempt obligations to determine the legitimacy of the tax status of such obligations. No assurance can be given as to whether the Internal Revenue Service will commence an audit of the Series 2024A Bonds. Public awareness of any audit could adversely affect the market value and liquidity of the Series 2024A Bonds during the pendency of the audit, regardless of the ultimate outcome of the audit.

Other Factors

An investment in the Bonds involves an element of risk. The foregoing is intended only as a summary of certain risk factors attendant to an investment in the Bonds. In order for potential investors to identify risk factors and make an informed investment decision, potential investors should become thoroughly familiar with this entire Official Statement and the Appendices hereto.

THE CITY

The City is located in Chickasaw and Floyd Counties. The City was first incorporated in 1869 and operates under the Home Rule provisions of the Constitution of Iowa (the "State"). The City is approximately 3.18 square miles with a 2020 Census population of 1,551.

City Organization and Services

The City operates under a Mayor-Council form of government. The Mayor is elected to a four-year term and five council members are elected to staggered four-year terms. Policy is established by the Mayor and the City Council. The City Clerk/Treasurer and City Attorney are appointed by the City Council. The City provides numerous services to citizens, including public safety, public works, health and social services, culture and recreation, community and economic development, and general government services. The City also provides water and sewer utilities for its citizens.

The City has six full-time and three part-time employees. Fire protection is provided by a volunteer fire department. The City contracts with the County for police protection.

Community Life

The City has several City parks throughout the community. Cedar View Park offers RV camping, boat access to Cedar Lake includes swimming, boating and fishing. The City is home of the Little Brown Church where people come from all over the world to be married.

Education

Public education is provided for the City residents by the Nashua-Plainfield Community Schools with a certified enrollment of 593.8 students for the 2023-2024 school year.

Post-secondary educational opportunities are available to City residents within approximately 60 miles radius of the City. They include Wartburg College located in Waverly, Iowa. University of Northern Iowa located in Cedar Falls, Iowa and Hawkeye Community College and Allen College located in Waterloo, Iowa and North Iowa Area Community College located in Mason City, Iowa.

Transportation

The City is located along U. S. Highway 218 which is part of the Avenue of the Saints corridor throughout the State. The Avenue of Saints is a 563 mile-long highway connecting St. Paul, Minnesota and St. Louis, Missouri. The City is located 30 miles north of the Waterloo/Cedar Falls area.

SOCIOECONOMIC INFORMATION

The following demographic information is for the City. Additional comparisons are made with Chickasaw County (the "County") and the State.

Population

The following table reflects population trends for the City, the County and the State.

Population Comparison(1)

	The	Percent	The	Percent	The	Percent
<u>Year</u>	City	<u>Change</u>	County	Change	State	Change
1970	1,712	n/a	14,969	n/a	2,824,376	n/a
1980	1,846	7.83%	15,437	3.13%	2,913,808	3.17%
1990	1,476	(20.04%)	13,295	(13.88%)	2,776,755	(4.70%)
2000	1,618	9.62%	13,095	(1.50%)	2,926,324	5.39%
2010	1,663	2.78%	12,439	(5.01%)	3,046,355	4.10%
2020	1,551	(6.73%)	12,012	(3.43%)	3,190,369	4.73%

Note: (1) Source: U.S. Bureau of the Census.

Employment

Following are lists of large employers located in the surrounding area.

Major Area Employers(1)

			Approximate
<u>Location</u>	<u>Name</u>	Product/Service	Employment
Waterloo	John Deere	Manufacturing	
Waterloo	Tyson Fresh Meats	Food Processing	
Waverly	Wartburg College	Higher Education	
Waverly	Waverly Health Center	Health Care	
		Education	
Charles City	Zoetis ÚS, LLC	Animal Health Products	
New Hampton	TriMark Corporation	Vehicular Hardware Manufacturer	
Charles City	Cambrex Charles City, Inc	Pharmaceuticals	
		Trucking Equipment	
		Long-Term Health Care	
•	·	•	

Note: (1) Source: Area Chamber of Commerce, selected telephone surveys and the 2024 Iowa Manufacturers Database.

The following tables show employment by industry and by occupation for the City, the County and the State as reported by the U.S. Census Bureau 2018 - 2022 American Community Survey 5-year estimated values.

Employment By Industry(1)

	The City		The (The County		State
Classification	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	Number	Percent
Agriculture, forestry, fishing and hunting, and mining	43	5.1%	532	8.5%	59,661	3.7%
Construction	24	2.9%	440	7.1%	109,620	6.7%
Manufacturing	242	28.9%	1,742	27.9%	241,735	14.9%
Wholesale trade	21	2.5%	166	2.7%	43,644	2.7%
Retail trade	69	8.2%	550	8.8%	188,572	11.6%
Transportation and warehousing, and utilities	61	7.3%	382	6.1%	84,056	5.2%
Information	7	0.8%	7	0.1%	23,201	1.4%
Finance and insurance, and real estate and rental and leasing	59	7.0%	248	4.0%	125,957	7.7%
Professional, scientific, and management, and administrative and						
waste management services	70	8.4%	365	5.9%	122,753	7.5%
Educational services, and health care and social assistance	150	17.9%	1,230	19.7%	393,500	24.2%
Arts, entertainment, and recreation, and accommodation and						
food services	26	3.1%	175	2.8%	114,116	7.0%
Other services, except public administration	46	5.5%	261	4.2%	68,874	4.2%
Public administration	_20	2.4%	<u> 141</u>	2.3%	<u>51,745</u>	3.2%
Total	838	100.0%	6,239	100.0%	1,627,434	100.0%

Note: (1) Source: U. S. Bureau of the Census, American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates from 2018 - 2022.

Employment By Occupation(1)

	The City		The City		The C	County	The S	<u>State</u>
<u>Classification</u>	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	<u>Number</u>	Percent		
Management, business, science, and arts occupations	203	24.2%	1,750	28.0%	620,397	38.1%		
Service occupations	114	13.6%	796	12.8%	251,632	15.5%		
Sales and office occupations	204	24.3%	1,125	18.0%	321,247	19.7%		
Natural resources, construction, and maintenance occupations	97	11.6%	845	13.5%	154,866	9.5%		
Production, transportation, and material moving occupations	<u>220</u>	26.3%	<u>1,723</u>	27.6%	279,292	<u> 17.2%</u>		
Total	838	100.0%	6,239	100.0%	1,627,434	100.0%		

Note: (1) Source: U. S. Bureau of the Census, American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates from 2018 - 2022.

The annual average unemployment rates for the City are not available. Following shows the annual average unemployment rates for the County, the State and the United States.

Annual Average Unemployment Rates(1)(2)

Calendar	The	The	United
<u>Year</u>	County	<u>State</u>	<u>States</u>
2019	2.8%	2.7%	3.7%
2020(3)	4.6%	5.2%	8.1%
2021(3)		3.8%	5.4%
2022	2.6%	2.8%	3.6%
2023	2.5%	2.9%	3.6%
2024(4)	2.7%	3.2%	4.5%

Notes:

- (1) Source: Iowa Workforce Development and U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics.
- (2) Not seasonally adjusted.
- (3) The increase in unemployment rates may be attributable to the COVID-19 pandemic.
- (4) Preliminary rates for the month of July 2024.

Housing

The U.S. Census Bureau 5-year estimated values reported that the median value of the City's owner-occupied homes was \$105,800. This compares to \$151,700 for the County and \$181,600 for the State. The following table represents the five year average market value of specified owner-occupied units for the City, the County and the State at the time of the 2018 - 2022 American Community Survey.

Home Values(1)

	The City		The C	County	The State		
<u>Value</u>	<u>Number</u>	Percent	<u>Number</u>	Percent	<u>Number</u>	Percent	
Less than \$50,000	61	11.8%	303	7.5%	66,889	7.2%	
\$50,000 to \$99,999	177	34.3%	908	22.6%	129,783	14.1%	
\$100,000 to \$149,999	142	27.5%	776	19.3%	158,953	17.2%	
\$150,000 to \$199,999	50	9.7%	578	14.4%	157,129	17.0%	
\$200,000 to \$299,999	70	13.6%	1,000	24.9%	206,136	22.3%	
\$300,000 to \$499,999	9	1.7%	277	6.9%	152,269	16.5%	
\$500,000 to \$999,999	0	0.0%	172	4.3%	44,144	4.8%	
\$1,000,000 or more	<u>7</u>	1.4%	7	0.2%	7,381	0.8%	
Total	516	100.0%	4,021	100.0%	922,684	100.0%	

Note: (1) Source: U.S. Bureau of the Census, American Community Survey 5-year estimates 2018 - 2022.

Mortgage Status(1)

	The City		The County		The State	
Mortgage Status	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	Number	Percent
Housing units with a mortgage	305	59.1%	1,959	48.7%	552,272	59.9%
Housing units without a mortgage	<u>211</u>	40.9%	2,062	51.3%	370,412	40.1%
Total	516	100.0%	4.021	100.0%	922.684	100.0%

Note: (1) Source: U.S. Bureau of the Census, American Community Survey 5-year estimates 2018 - 2022.

Income and Benefits

The U.S. Census Bureau 5-year estimated values reported that the City had a median family income of \$83,250. This compares to \$82,976 for the County and \$90,921 for the State. The following table represents the distribution of family incomes for the City, the County and the State at the time of the 2018 - 2022 American Community Survey.

Family Income(1)

	The City		The C	County	The State		
<u>Income</u>	Number	Percent	<u>Number</u>	Percent	Number	Percent	
Less than \$10,000	7	1.8%	30	0.9%	19,266	2.4%	
\$10,000 to \$14,999	4	1.0%	70	2.2%	12,209	1.5%	
\$15,000 to \$24,999	14	3.6%	62	1.9%	31,695	3.9%	
\$25,000 to \$34,999	23	5.9%	131	4.1%	40,734	5.1%	
\$35,000 to \$49,999	73	18.7%	448	14.0%	75,502	9.4%	
\$50,000 to \$74,999	33	8.4%	592	18.5%	136,964	17.1%	
\$75,000 to \$99,999	97	24.8%	624	19.5%	131,007	16.3%	
\$100,000 to \$149,999	85	21.7%	765	23.8%	188,746	23.5%	
\$150,000 to \$199,999	43	11.0%	249	7.8%	86,058	10.7%	
\$200,000 or more	<u>12</u>	3.1%	237	7.4%	81,095	10.1%	
Total	391	100.0%	3,208	100.0%	803,276	100.0%	

Note: (1) Source: U.S. Bureau of the Census, American Community Survey 5-year estimates 2018 to 2022.

The U.S. Census Bureau 5-year estimated values reported that the City had a median household income of \$60,000. This compares to \$72,734 for the County and \$70,571 for the State. The following table represents the distribution of household incomes for the City, the County and the State at the time of the 2018 - 2022 American Community Survey.

Household Income(1)

	The City		The Co	ounty	The State		
<u>Income</u>	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	
Less than \$10,000	30	4.6%	104	2.1%	53,544	4.2%	
\$10,000 to \$14,999	13	2.0%	159	3.2%	46,854	3.6%	
\$15,000 to \$24,999	64	9.9%	390	7.9%	96,051	7.4%	
\$25,000 to \$34,999	52	8.0%	308	6.3%	100,749	7.8%	
\$35,000 to \$49,999	123	19.0%	700	14.2%	153,024	11.9%	
\$50,000 to \$74,999	80	12.4%	925	18.8%	231,140	17.9%	
\$75,000 to \$99,999	142	22.0%	929	18.9%	183,917	14.3%	
\$100,000 to \$149,999	87	13.5%	835	17.0%	234,590	18.2%	
\$150,000 to \$199,999	43	6.7%	312	6.3%	98,518	7.6%	
\$200,000 or more	_12	1.9%	258	5.2%	91,752	7.1%	
Total	646	100.0%	4,920	100.0%	1,290,139	100.0%	

Note: (1) Source: U.S. Bureau of the Census, American Community Survey 5-year estimates 2018 - 2022.

Agriculture

Shown below is information on the agricultural value of the County and the statewide average.

Average Value Per Acre(1)

	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023
Average Value Per Acre:					
The County	\$7,282	\$7,602	\$10,003	\$11,627	\$12,112
State of Iowa	7,432	7,559	9,751	11,411	11,835

Note: (1) Source: Iowa State University Extension and Outreach.

Local Option Sales Tax

The City approved a 1% local option sales and service tax ("Local Option Tax") at a special referendum. The City's Local Option Tax referendum question stated that proceeds of such tax would be designated for 50% to be used for debt service, 25% to be used for urban revitalization, and the remaining 25% to be used for Lake/Dam projects.

The State Director of Revenue (the "Director") administers collection and disbursement of all local option sales and services taxes in conjunction with administration of the State-wide sales, services and use tax. The Director credits the Local Option Tax receipts to the City's account in the Local Option Tax fund. Historically, by August 15 of each fiscal year, the Director is required to send the City an estimate of the amount of local option sales and services taxes it will receive for the year and by month. By August 31, the Director is required to remit 95% of the estimated tax receipts for the City to the City's account and by the last day of each following month. By November 10 of the next fiscal year, the Director is required to make the final payment, which could include needed adjustments for over- or under-payments when comparing actual tax receipts against the payments made based upon estimates. Beginning with the October 2022 Local Option Tax payment, the State Department of Revenue (the "Department of Revenue") makes distributions based on actual Local Option Tax receipts in the preceding month.

Local Option Taxes are based on the same sales currently taxed by the state-wide 6% sales and services tax, with the present statutory exceptions of (i) certain sales of motor fuel or special fuel as defined in Chapter 452A, (ii) the sale of natural gas or electric energy in a city or county where the gross receipts are subject to a franchise fee or user fee during the period the franchise or user fee is imposed, (iii) the sales price from a pay television service consisting of a direct-to-home satellite service, or (iv) the sale of equipment by the State Department of Transportation.

Once approved, a Local Option Tax can only be repealed through a public referendum at which a majority voting approves the repeal or tax rate change (or upon motion of the governing body), provided no obligations secured by the Local Option Tax are outstanding. If a Local Option Tax is not imposed county-wide, then the question of repeal is voted upon only by voters in such areas of a county where the tax has been imposed. Local Option Tax may not be repealed within one year of the effective date.

The following table shows the trend of the City's Local Option Tax receipts.

Local Option Tax Receipts(1)

	Local	
Fiscal Year	Option Sales Tax	Percent
Ending June 30	Receipts(2)	Change +(-)
2016	\$156,201	n/a
2017	156,233	0.02%
2018	159,603	2.16%
2019		7.06%
2020	193,345	13.15%
2021	218,000	12.75%
2022	218,370	0.17%
2023	214,220	(1.90%)
2024	245,837	12.58%
2025	256,408(3)	19.69%

Notes: (1) Source: Iowa Department of Revenue.

- (2) Includes a reconciliation payment attributable to the previous fiscal year for fiscal years 2016 through 2022.
- (3) Collections received or expected to be received.

Retail Sales

The Department of Revenue provides retail sales figures based on sales tax reports for years ending June 30. The Department of Revenue figures provide recent data to confirm trends in retail sales activity in the City. The following amounts exclude the City's Local Option Tax.

Retail Taxable Sales(1)

Fiscal Year	Taxable	Annual Percent
Ending June 30	Sales	<u> Change + (-)</u>
2014	\$9,325,896	n/a
2015	9,532,577	2.22%
2016	9,640,269	1.13%
2017	9,685,947	0.47%
2018	9,478,763	(2.14%)
2019	10,615,521	11.99%
2020	11,240,517	5.89%
2021	11,955,120	6.36%
2022	12,460,920	4.23%
2023	12,364,244	(0.78%)

Note: (1) Source: the lowa Department of Revenue.

THE PROJECT

Bond proceeds will be used to: (i) pay the costs of constructing dam improvements and sanitary sewer system improvements, (ii) pay the costs of demolishing dangerous, dilapidated and/or abandoned properties, and (iii) pay certain costs of issuance related to the Bonds.

DEFAULT RECORD

The City has no record of default and has met its debt repayment obligations promptly.

SHORT-TERM BORROWING

The City has not issued tax anticipation warrants or revenue anticipation notes during the last five years to meet its short-term current year cash flow requirements.

DEBT INFORMATION

After issuance of the Bonds, the City will have outstanding \$2,265,000* principal amount of general obligation debt. In addition, the City has outstanding approximately \$856,000 principal amount of sewer revenue debt issued through the State Revolving Fund program that does not count against the City's debt capacity.

Debt Limitation

The amount of general obligation debt a political subdivision of the State can incur is controlled by the constitutional debt limit, which is an amount equal to 5% of the actual value of taxable property within the corporate limits, taken from the last County Tax list. According to and based upon the January 1, 2023 property valuations, for taxes payable in September 2024 and March 2025, the City's debt limit, based upon said valuation, amounts to the following:

2023 100% Actual Valuation of Property	\$1	04,772,067
Constitutional Debt Limit	\$	5,238,603
Outstanding Bonds/Notes Applicable to Debt Limit: Total G.O. Debt Subject to Debt Limit Total Applicable Debt		2,265,000* 2,265,000*
Remaining Debt Capacity	\$	2.973.603*

The City does not expect to issue any additional general obligation debt in calendar year 2024.

Summary of Outstanding General Obligation Bonded Debt(1) (Principal Only)

Series 2008	\$	250,000
Series 2021		65,000
Series 2023		400,000
The Series 2024A Bonds(2)	1	,300,000
The Series 2024B Bonds(2)	_	250,000
Total(2)	\$2	2,265,000

Notes:

(1) Source: the City.

⁽²⁾ Subject to change.

^{*}Subject to change.

General Obligation Debt(1) (Principal Only)

Fiscal Year				Total	The	The	Total General		
Ending	Series	Series	Series	Outstanding	Series	Series	Obligation	Cumulative Reti	rement(2)
<u>June 30</u>	2008	2021	2023	GO Debt	2024A(2)	2024B(2)	Debt(2)	Amount	Percent
2025	\$ 60,000	\$32,000	\$400,000	\$492,000	\$ 70,000	\$ 0	\$ 562,000	\$ 562,000	24.81%
2026	62,000	33,000	0	95,000	40,000	20,000	155,000	717,000	31.66%
2027	63,000	0	0	63,000	45,000	20,000	128,000	845,000	37.31%
2028	65,000	0	0	65,000	45,000	20,000	130,000	975,000	43.05%
2029	0	0	0	0	50,000	25,000	75,000	1,050,000	46.35%
2030	0	0	0	0	50,000	25,000	75,000	1,125,000	49.67%
2031	0	0	0	0	55,000	25,000	80,000	1,205,000	53.20%
2032	0	0	0	0	55,000	25,000	80,000	1,285,000	56.73%
2033	0	0	0	0	60,000	30,000	90,000	1,375,000	60.71%
2034	0	0	0	0	60,000	30,000	95,000	1,465,000	64.68%
2035	0	0	0	0	65,000	30,000	65,000	1,560,000	68.87%
2036	0	0	0	0	65,000	0	70,000	1,625,000	71.74%
2037	0	0	0	0	70,000	0	70,000	1,695,000	74.83%
2038	0	0	0	0	70,000	0	70,000	1,765,000	77.92%
2039	0	0	0	0	75,000	0	75,000	1,840,000	81.24%
2040	0	0	0	0	80,000	0	80,000	1,920,000	84.77%
2041	0	0	0	0	80,000	0	80,000	2,000,000	88.30%
2042	0	0	0	0	85,000	0	85,000	2,085,000	92.05%
2043	0	0	0	0	90,000	0	90,000	2,175,000	96.03%
2044	0	0	0	0	90,000	0	90,000	2,265,000	100.00%
Total	\$250,000	\$65,000	\$400,000	\$715,000	\$1,300,000	\$250,000	\$2,265,000		

(1) Source: the City. For term bonds, mandatory redemption amounts are shown. Notes:

(2) Subject to change.

Statement of Bonded Indebtedness(1)(2)

 City Actual Value, January 1, 2023
 \$104,772,067

 City Taxable Value, January 1, 2023
 \$ 50,820,846

Per Capita

Datia to City

	App	<u>licable</u>	Ratio to City	Ratio to City	(2020 Pop.
Total	Percent	Amount	Actual Value	Taxable Value	1,551)
Total Direct Bonded Debt(3)\$ 2,265,000	100.00%	\$2,265,000	2.16%	4.46%	\$1,460.35
Overlapping Debt:					
Nashua-Plainfield Community School District \$ 0	17.19%	\$ 0	0.00%	0.00%	\$ 0.00
Hawkeye Community College(4) 4,380,000	0.41%	17,958	0.02%	0.04%	11.58
Chickasaw County	5.11%	137,481	0.13%	0.27%	88.64
Floyd County 15,035,000	0.05%	7,518	0.01%	0.01%	4.85
Total Applicable Overlapping Debt		\$ 162,957	0.16%	0.32%	\$ 105.07
Total Direct and Overlapping Debt(3)			2.32%	4.78%	\$1,565.41
In Conita Astrol Value					#07.554.00

 Per Capita Actual Value
 \$67,551.30

 Per Capita Taxable Value
 \$32,766.50

Notes: (1) Source: the City, Audited Financial Statements and Treasurer of the State of Iowa - Outstanding Obligations Report, debt as of June 30, 2023 for the School District, Community College and Counties.

- (2) As of the date of issuance for the Direct Bonded Debt and June 30, 2023 for Overlapping Debt.
- (3) Subject to change.
- (4) Excludes \$17,145,000 in Industrial New Jobs Training Certificates, which are expected to be paid by proceeds from anticipated job credits from withholding taxes.

PROPERTY ASSESSMENT AND TAX INFORMATION

Property Tax Assessment

In compliance with Section 441.21 of the Iowa Code, the Director annually directs all county auditors to apply prescribed statutory percentages to the assessments of certain categories of real property. The final values, called Actual Valuation, are then adjusted by the County Auditor. Assessed or Taxable Valuation subject to tax levy is then determined by the application of State determined rollback percentages, principally to residential property and commercial property.

Beginning in 1978, the State required a reduction in Actual Valuation to reduce the impact of inflation on its residents. The resulting value is defined as the Assessed or Taxable Valuation. Such rollback percentages may be changed in future years. Certain historical rollback percentages for residential, multi-residential, agricultural and commercial valuations are as follows:

Percentages for Taxable Valuation After Rollbacks(1)

		Multi-	Ag Land	Commercial
Fiscal Year	Residential	Residential	& Buildings	& Industrial
2016/17	55.6259%	86.2500%	46.1068%	90.0000%
2017/18	56.9391%	82.5000%	47.4996%	90.0000%
2018/19	55.6209%	78.7500%	54.4480%	90.0000%
2019/20	56.9180%	75.0000%	56.1324%	90.0000%
2020/21	55.0743%	71.2500%	81.4832%	90.0000%
2021/22	56.4094%	67.5000%	84.0305%	90.0000%
2022/23	54.1302%	63.7500%	89.0412%	90.0000%
2023/24	54.6501%	n/a	91.6430%	90.0000%
2024/25	46.3428%	n/a	71.8370%	90.0000%

Notes:

- (1) Source: the Iowa Department of Revenue.
- (2) In assessment year 2023 (applicable to fiscal year 2024/25 valuations), the taxable value rollback rate is 46.3428% of actual value for residential property; 71.8370% of actual value for agricultural property and 100.0000% of the actual value of utility property. The residential taxable rollback rate of 46.3428% applies to the value of each property unit of commercial, industrial and railroad property that exceeds zero dollars (\$0), but does not exceed one hundred fifty thousand dollars (\$150,000), with a taxable value rollback rate of 90.0000% to the value that exceeds one hundred fifty thousand dollars (\$150,000).

Property is assessed on a calendar year basis. The assessments finalized as of January 1 of each year are applied to the following fiscal year. For example, the assessments finalized on January 1, 2023, are used to calculate tax liability for the tax year starting July 1, 2024 through June 30, 2025.

Property Tax Collection

Actual (100%) Valuations for the City(1)(2)

	Fiscal Year:	2020/21	2021/22	2022/23	2023/24	2024/25		
Property Class	Levy Year:	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023		
Residential		\$68,787,420	\$69,103,480	\$72,238,480	\$75,213,500	\$89,274,020		
Agricultural		998,120	1,015,670	979,010	987,480	1,292,210		
		6,879,370	7,040,850	7,665,080	8,228,880	9,107,390		
Industrial		841,400	841,400	868,600	868,600	1,545,200		
Multi-residential(3)		2,259,630	2,335,650	2,306,420	0	0		
		572,994	644,451	775,322	812,077	742,921		
Utilities without Gas an	d Electric	209,537	148,114	0	0	0		
Gas and Electric Utility		2,125,740	2,124,237	2,270,289	2,989,069	3,442,780		
		(177,792)	(168,532)	(164,828)	(155,568)	(632,454)		
Total		\$82,496,419	\$83,085,320	\$86,938,373	\$88,944,038	\$104,772,067		
Percent Change +(-)		9.90%(4)	0.71%	4.64%	2.31%	17.80%		
Notes: (1) Source: Iowa Department of Management. (2) Includes tax increment finance (TIF) valuations used in the following amounts:								
		2212	0000	2224				

January 1:	2019	<u>2020</u> <u>2021</u>		2021		22	20)23
TIF Valuation	\$ 1,606,152	\$ 1,645,141	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0

- (3) Included in Residential Property Class starting with January 1, 2022 valuations.
- (4) Based on 2018 Actual Valuation of \$75,066,534.

For the January 1, 2023 levy year, the City's Taxable Valuation was comprised of approximately 81% residential, 12% commercial, 2% industrial, 2% utilities, 2% agriculture, 1% railroads and less than 1% military exemption.

Taxable ("Rollback") Valuations for the City(1)(2)

	Fiscal Year:	2020/21	2021/22	2022/23	2023/24	2024/25
Property Class	Levy Year:	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023
Residential		\$37,884,191	\$38,980,869	\$39,102,865	\$41,104,264	\$41,372,102
Agricultural		813,301	853,473	871,723	904,958	928,285
Commercial		6,191,433	6,336,765	6,898,572	5,990,013	6,333,395
Industrial		757,260	757,260	781,740	655,008	1,166,497
Multi-residential(3)		1,609,991	1,576,570	1,470,348	0	0
Railroads		515,695	580,006	697,790	715,061	649,104
Utilities without Gas and	Electric	209,537	145,965	0	0	0
Gas and Electric Utility		1,042,818	967,540	1,043,869	1,022,583	1,003,917
Less: Exemptions		(177,792)	(168,532)	(164,828)	(155,568)	(632,454)
Total		\$48,846,434	\$50,029,916	\$50,702,079	\$50,236,319	\$50,820,846
Percent Change +(-)		7.03%(4)	2.42%	1.34%	(0.92%)	1.16%

Notes: (1) Source: Iowa Department of Management.

(2) Includes tax increment finance (TIF) valuations used in the following amounts:

January 1:	2019	2020	20	21	20	22	20)23
TIF Valuation	\$ 1.606.152	\$ 1.645.141	\$	0	\$	0	\$	0

- (3) Included in Residential Property Class starting with January 1, 2022 valuations.
- (4) Based on 2018 Taxable Valuation of \$45,638,303.

The following shows the trend in the City's tax extensions and collections.

Tax Extensions and Collections(1)

Levy	Fiscal	Amount	Amount	Percent
Year	_Year_	Levied	Collected(2)	Collected
2014	2015-16	\$655,337	\$649,883	99.17%
2015	2016-17	676,197	649,815	96.10%
2016	2017-18	647,466	650,618	100.49%
2017	2018-19	668,196	666,100	99.69%
2018	2019-20	585,443	593,749	101.42%
2019	2020-21	661,929	676,593	102.22%
2020	2021-22	812,888	828,919	101.97%
2021	2022-23	810,903	823,645	101.57%
2022	2023-24	798,419	843,635	105.66%
2023	2024-25	801,629	In Collec	ction

Notes:

- (1) Source: the State of Iowa Department of Management and the City. Does not include Levies or Collections for Utility Replacement. Does not include levies and collections for the City's tax increment finance district.
- (2) Includes delinquent taxes.

Principal Taxpayers(1)

		Levy Year 2023
Taxpayer Name	Business/Service	Taxable Valuation(2)
Cedar River Railroad/Illinois Central Railroad	Railroad	\$ 2,177,139
V.J.C. Farms, Inc	Agriculture	2,104,920
MidAmerican Energy	Utility	1,917,858
Five Star Cooperative	Agricultural Cooperative	1,761,376
Leslie B. & Beth M. Parker Revocable Trust	Agriculture	1,281,615
Calvin Poppe & Nancy Poppe Revocable Trust	Agriculture	1,110,284
Marion C. Cagley Revocable Trust	Agriculture	929,671
Individual	Real Estate	904,050
Individual	Real Estate	870,305
Individual	Real Estate	796,405
Total		\$13,853,623
Ten Largest Taxpayers as Percent of City's 2023	Taxable Valuation (\$50,820,846)	27.26%

Notes:

- Source: the County.
- (2) Every effort has been made to seek out and report the largest taxpayers. However, many of the taxpayers listed contain multiple parcels and it is possible that some parcels and their valuations have been overlooked.

Levy Limits

The property tax rates for the City from levy year 2018 through levy year 2024 are shown below:

Property Tax Rates(1)(2) (Per \$1,000 Actual Valuation)

Fiscal Year:	2020/21	2021/22	2022/23	2023/24	2024/25
Levy Year:	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023
City:					
General Fund	\$ 8.10000	\$ 8.10000	\$ 8.10000	\$ 8.10000	\$ 8.77498
Emergency Levy	0.27000	0.26999	0.27000	0.26999	0.00000
Debt Service Fund	2.29895	4.60759	2.68403	2.20880	4.05070
Employee Benefits	2.54163	2.79815	3.19484	3.22715	0.80172
Capital Improvement	0.00000	0.00000	0.67429	0.67500	0.67500
Other	1.23926	1.46394	1.64466	1.99019	2.03758
Total City	\$14.44984	\$17.23967	\$16.56782	\$16.47113	\$16.33998
Chickasaw County	\$ 5.63688	\$ 5.43672	\$ 5.12612	\$ 5.17386	\$ 5.90818
Nashua-Plainfield Community School District	10.52228	10.51815	10.69010	10.62877	10.62877
Hawkeye Community College	1.15802	1.17640	1.18571	1.21183	1.23407
Other	1.01288	0.93038	0.91849	0.91110	0.93542
Total Tax Rate	\$32.77990	\$35.30132	\$34.48824	\$34.39669	\$35.04642

Notes:

- (1) Source: Iowa Department of Management.
- (2) Does not include the tax rate for agriculture.

FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Financial Reports

The City is not required to undergo an annual audit. The City's financial statements are completed on the basis of cash receipts and disbursements, which is a comprehensive basis of accounting other than generally accepted accounting principles. The City is required to file a Financial Report annually with the State of Iowa; see **APPENDIX A** for a copy of this Financial Report from the City's fiscal year ended June 30, 2024.

Summary Financial Information

The following tables are summaries and do not purport to be the complete audits, copies of which are available upon request. See **APPENDIX A** for the City's 2024 Annual Financial Report filed with the State of Iowa. The City's General Fund balance for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2024 increased by approximately \$48,000. The City has approved a budget for fiscal year 2025 with an anticipated increase to the General Fund balance of approximately \$47,000. To date, revenues and expenditures are generally within budgeted amounts.

Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balance General Fund(1)

	Unaudited Fiscal Year Ended June 30				
	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024
Revenues:					
Property Taxes	\$ 413,474	\$ 436,58	458,598	\$ 485,270	\$ 517,674
Other City Taxes	0	1,69	5,685	5,469	0
Licenses and Permits	0	13,68	14,224	0	12,389
Use of Money and Property	75,723	76,68	106,430	104,074	136,415
Intergovernmental	56,336	128,15	3 175,421	34,127	33,297
Charges for Service	163,081	142,68		205,804	446,521
Special Assessments	0		0 591	0	6,479
Miscellaneous	42,198	62,66		188,201	<u>115,121</u>
Total Revenues	<u>\$ 750,812</u>	\$ 862,15	<u>\$1,021,788</u>	<u>\$1,022,945</u>	<u>\$1,267,896</u>
Expenditures:					
Public Safety	\$ 229,877	\$ 300,11	0 \$ 252,598	\$ 490,092	\$ 269,816
Public Works	128,612	142,45	6 136,418	136,559	144,125
Health and Social Services	10,368	9,93	9,446	10,586	9,035
Culture and Recreation	153,987	171,56	55 272,429	196,820	221,223
Community and Economic Development	52,519	127,26	9 181,121	55,249	71,038
General Government	101,631	110,65	<u>103,854</u>	140,768	352,460
Total Expenditures	\$ 676,994	\$ 861,98	955,866	\$1,030,074	\$1,067,697
Excess (Deficiency) of Revenues					
Over (Under) Expenditures	\$ 73,818	\$ 16	3 \$ 65,922	\$ (7,129)	\$ 200,199
Other Financing Sources (Uses):					
Capital Assets	\$ 1,500	\$ 5	50 \$ 13,575	\$ 250	\$ 1,190
Proceeds of Long-Term Debt	0	950,00	0 0	0	0
Regular Transfers In and Interfund Loans	98,636	204,60	129,696	128,438	133,979
Internal TIF Loans/Repayments and Transfers Out	0		0 0	(16,940)	0
Regular Transfers Out	(217,543)	(1,030,95		0	(52)
Total Other Financing Sources and Uses	\$(117,407)	\$ 123,70	00 \$ 143,271	\$ 111,748	\$ 135,117
Net Change in Fund Balances	\$ (43,589)	\$ 123,86	\$ 209,193	\$ 104,619	\$ 335,316
Fund Balance - Beginning	\$ 809,513	\$ 765,98		\$1,099,040	\$1,203,660(2)
Fund Balance - Ending	<u>\$ 765,924</u>	<u>\$ 889,84</u>	<u>\$1,099,040</u>	<u>\$1,203,659</u>	\$1,538,976

Notes: (1) Source: Unaudited financial statements of the City for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2020 through 2024.

(2) Restated.

Cash Basis Statement of Activities and Net Position Governmental Activities(1)

	Audited Fiscal Year Ended June 30
	2021
Functions/Programs:	
Governmental Activities:	
Public Safety	\$ (234,171)
Public Works	(74,402)
Health and Social Services	(7,087)
Culture and Recreation	(55,643)
Community and Economic Development	18,511
General Government	(114,050)
Debt Service	(1,613,067 <u>)</u>
Culture and Recreation	<u>(72,923)</u>
Total Governmental Activities	<u>\$(2,152,832)</u>
General Receipts:	
Property and Other City Tax Levied for:	
General Purposes	\$ 569,620
Debt Service	109,742
Tax Increment Financing	45,818
Local Option Sales Tax	215,336
Commercial/Industrial Tax Replacement	8,289
Unrestricted Interest on Investments	20,622
Note Proceeds	1,704,933
Bank Loan Proceeds	126,000
Miscellaneous	<u>96,792</u>
Total General Receipts and Transfers	<u>\$ 2,897,152</u>
Change In Cash Basis Net Position	\$ 744,320
Oak Basis Nat Basitian Basis in a stive as	0.404.500
Cash Basis Net Position Beginning of Year	\$ 2,161,509 \$ 2,005,830
Cash Basis Net Position End of Year	<u>\$ 2,905,829</u>
Cash Basis Net Position: Restricted:	
Nonexpendable:	
City-Watson Estate	\$ 857,051
Library-Watson Estate	150,451
Library-Berrie Estate	25,156
Expendable:	,
Streets	134,638
Capital Projects	210,321
Debt Service	497,303
Local Option-Lake/dam	240,205
Local Option-Urban Revisitation	446,276
Employee Benefits	126,131
Asset Forfeiture	2,270
Unrestricted	<u>216,027</u>
Total Cash Basis Net Position	<u>\$ 2,905,829</u>

Note: (1) Source: Audited financial statements of the City for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2021.

Statement of Cash Receipts, Disbursements and Changes in Cash Balances General Fund(1)

	Audited Fiscal Year Ended June 30
	2021
Receipts:	
Property Tax	. \$449,106
Other City Tax	
Licenses and Permits	. 13,680
Use of Money and Property	59,263
Intergovernmental	. 128,322
Charges for Services	
Miscellaneous	
Total Receipts	<u>\$894,831</u>
Disbursements:	
Operating:	
Public Safety	\$ 300,109
Public Works	
Health and Social Services	
Culture and Recreation	*
Community and Economic Development	,
General Government	
Total Disbursements	
	<u> </u>
Excess (Deficiency) of Receipts Over	
(Under) Disbursements	<u>\$ 16,613</u>
Other Eineneing Sources (Lleen):	
Other Financing Sources (Uses): Transfers In	\$110,902
Transfers In Total Other Financing Sources (Uses)	
Total Other Financing Sources (Oses)	<u>\$110,902</u>
Change in Cash Balance	\$127,515
Cash Balance Beginning of Year	
Cash Balance End of Year	<u>\$902,508</u>

Note: (1) Source: The City's audited financial statements for fiscal years ending June 30, 2021.

REGISTRATION, TRANSFER AND EXCHANGE

See also **APPENDIX B – DESCRIBING BOOK-ENTRY-ONLY ISSUANCE** for information on registration, transfer and exchange of book-entry bonds. The Bonds will be initially issued as book-entry bonds.

The City shall cause books for the registration and for the transfer of the Bonds to be kept at the principal office maintained for the purpose by UMB Bank, n.a., West Des Moines, Iowa (the "Bond Registrar"). The City will authorize to be prepared, and the Bond Registrar shall keep custody of, multiple bond blanks executed by the City for use in the transfer and exchange of Bonds.

Any Bond may be transferred or exchanged, but only in the manner, subject to the limitations, and upon payment of the charges as set forth in the Resolution. Upon surrender for transfer or exchange of any Bond at the principal office maintained for the purpose by the Bond Registrar, duly endorsed by, or accompanied by a written instrument or instruments of transfer in form satisfactory to the Bond Registrar and duly executed by the registered owner or such owner's attorney duly authorized in writing, the City shall execute and the Bond Registrar shall authenticate, date and deliver in the name of the registered owner, transferee or transferees (as the case may be) a new fully registered Bond or Bonds of the same maturity and interest rate of authorized denominations, for a like aggregate principal amount.

The execution by the City of any fully registered Bond shall constitute full and due authorization of such Bond, and the Bond Registrar shall thereby be authorized to authenticate, date and deliver such Bond, provided, however, the principal amount of outstanding Bonds of each maturity authenticated by the Bond Registrar shall not exceed the authorized principal amount of Bonds for such maturity less Bonds previously paid.

The Bond Registrar shall not be required to transfer or exchange any Bond following the close of business on the fifteenth day of the month next preceding an interest payment date on such bond (known as the record date), nor to transfer or exchange any Bond after notice calling such Bond for redemption has been mailed, nor during a period of fifteen days next preceding mailing of a notice of redemption of any Bonds.

The person in whose name any Bond shall be registered shall be deemed and regarded as the absolute owner thereof for all purposes, and payment of the principal of or interest on any Bonds shall be made only to or upon the order of the registered owner thereof or such owner's legal representative. All such payments shall be valid and effectual to satisfy and discharge the liability upon such Bond to the extent of the sum or sums so paid.

No service charge shall be made for any transfer or exchange of Bonds, but the City or the Bond Registrar may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in connection with any transfer or exchange of Bonds except in the case of the issuance of a Bond or Bonds for the unredeemed portion of a bond surrendered for redemption.

TAX EXEMPTION AND RELATED TAX MATTERS

Federal Income Tax Exemption

The opinion of Bond Counsel will state that under present laws and rulings, interest on the Series 2024A Bonds is excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes and is not an item of tax preference for purposes of the federal alternative minimum tax imposed on noncorporate taxpayers under the Code.

The opinion set forth in the preceding sentence will be subject to the condition that the Issuer comply with all requirements of the Code that must be satisfied subsequent to the issuance of the Series 2024A Bonds in order that interest thereon be, or continue to be, excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes. Failure to comply with certain of such requirements may cause the inclusion of interest on the Series 2024A Bonds in gross income for federal income tax purposes to be retroactive to the date of issuance of the Series 2024A Bonds. In the resolution authorizing the issuance of the Series 2024A Bonds, the Issuer will covenant to comply with all such requirements.

There may be certain other federal tax consequences to the ownership of the Series 2024A Bonds by certain taxpayers, including without limitation, corporations subject to the branch profits tax, financial institutions, certain insurance companies, certain S corporations, individual recipients of Social Security and Railroad Retirement benefits, taxpayers who may be deemed to have incurred (or continued) indebtedness to purchase or carry tax-exempt obligations, and corporations that may be subject to the alternative minimum tax. Bond Counsel will express no opinion with respect to other federal tax consequences to owners of the Series 2024A Bonds. Prospective purchasers of the Series 2024A Bonds should consult with their tax advisors as to such matters.

Interest on the Series 2024B Bonds in includible in gross income for both federal and State of Iowa income tax purposes, and interest on the Series 2024B Bonds is includible in gross income for State of Iowa income tax purposes.

Ownership of the Series 2024A Bonds may result in other state and local tax consequences to certain taxpayers. Bond Counsel expresses no opinion regarding any such collateral consequences arising with respect to the Series 2024A Bonds. Prospective purchasers of the Series 2024A Bonds should consult their tax advisors regarding the applicability of any such state and local taxes.

Proposed Changes in Federal and State Tax Law

From time to time, there are Presidential proposals, proposals of various federal committees, and legislative proposals in the Congress and in the states that, if enacted, could alter or amend the federal and state tax matters referred to herein or adversely affect the marketability or market value of the Series 2024A Bonds or otherwise prevent holders of the Series 2024A Bonds from realizing the full benefit of the tax exemption of interest on the Series 2024A Bonds. Further, such proposals may impact the marketability or market value of the Series 2024A Bonds simply by being proposed. No prediction is made whether such provisions will be enacted as proposed or concerning other future legislation affecting the tax treatment of interest on the Series 2024A Bonds. In addition, regulatory actions are from time to time announced or proposed and litigation is threatened or commenced which, if implemented or concluded in a particular manner, could adversely affect the market value, marketability or tax exempt status of the Series 2024A Bonds. It cannot be predicted whether any such regulatory action will be implemented, how any particular litigation or judicial action will be resolved, or whether the Series 2024A Bonds would be impacted thereby.

Purchasers of the Series 2024A Bonds should consult their tax advisors regarding any pending or proposed legislation, regulatory initiatives or litigation. The opinions expressed by Bond Counsel are based upon existing legislation and regulations as interpreted by relevant judicial and regulatory authorities as of the date of issuance and delivery of the Series 2024A Bonds, and Bond Counsel has expressed no opinion as of any date subsequent thereto or with respect to any proposed or pending legislation, regulatory initiatives or litigation.

Qualified Tax-Exempt Obligations

In the resolution authorizing the issuance of the Series 2024A Bonds, the Issuer will designate the Series 2024A Bonds as "qualified tax exempt obligations" within the meaning of Section 265(b)(3) of the Code relating to the ability of financial institutions to deduct from income for federal income tax purposes a portion of the interest expense that is allocable to tax-exempt obligations. In the opinion of Bond Counsel, the Series 2024A Bonds are "qualified tax-exempt obligations" within the meaning of Section 265(b)(3) of the Code.

Original Issue Premium

The Series 2024A Bonds maturing in the years ______ are being issued at a premium to the principal amount payable at maturity. Except in the case of dealers, which are subject to special rules, Bondholders who acquire the Series 2024A Bonds at a premium must, from time to time, reduce their federal tax bases for the Series 2024A Bonds for purposes of determining gain or loss on the sale or payment of such Series 2024A Bonds. Premium generally is amortized for federal income tax purposes on the basis of a bondholder's constant yield to maturity or to certain call dates with semiannual compounding. Bondholders who acquire any Series 2024A Bonds at a premium might recognize taxable gain upon sale of the Series 2024A Bonds, even if such Series 2024A Bonds are sold for an amount equal to or less than their original cost. Amortized premium is not deductible for federal income tax purposes. Bondholders who acquire any Series 2024A Bonds at a premium should consult their tax advisors concerning the calculation of bond premium and the timing and rate of premium amortization, as well as the state and local tax consequences of owning and selling the Series 2024A Bonds acquired at a premium.

Original Issue Discount

The Bonds maturing in the years ______ (collectively, the "Discount Bonds") are being sold at a discount from the principal amount payable on such Discount Bonds at maturity. The difference between the price at which a substantial amount of the Discount Bonds of a given maturity is first sold to the public (the "Issue Price") and the principal amount payable at maturity constitutes "original issue discount" under the Internal Revenue Code. The amount of original issue discount that accrues to a holder of a Discount Bond under section 1288 of the Internal Revenue Code is excluded from federal gross income to the same extent that stated interest on such Discount Bond would be so excluded. The amount of the original issue discount that accrues with respect to a Discount Bond under section 1288 is added to the owner's federal tax basis in determining gain or loss upon disposition of such Discount Bond (whether by sale, exchange, redemption or payment at maturity).

Interest in the form of original issue discount accrues under section 1288 pursuant to a constant yield method that reflects semiannual compounding on dates that are determined by reference to the maturity date of the Discount Bond. The amount of original issue discount that accrues for any particular semiannual accrual period generally is equal to the excess of (1) the product of (a) one-half of the yield on such Discount Bonds (adjusted as necessary for an initial short period) and (b) the adjusted issue price of such Discount Bonds, over (2) the amount of stated interest actually payable. For purposes of the preceding sentence, the adjusted issue price is determined by adding to the Issue Price for such Discount Bonds the original issue discount that is treated as having accrued during all prior semiannual accrual periods. If a Discount Bond is sold or otherwise disposed of between semiannual compounding dates, then the original issue discount that would have accrued for that semiannual accrual period for federal income tax purposes is allocated ratably to the days in such accrual period.

An owner of a Discount Bond who disposes of such Discount Bond prior to maturity should consult owner's tax advisor as to the amount of original issue discount accrued over the period held and the amount of taxable gain or loss upon the sale or other disposition of such Discount Bond prior to maturity.

Owners who purchase Discount Bonds in the initial public offering but at a price different than the Issue Price should consult their own tax advisors with respect to the tax consequences of the ownership of Discount Bonds.

The Internal Revenue Code contains provisions relating to the accrual of original issue discount in the case of subsequent purchasers of bonds such as the Discount Bonds. Owners who do not purchase Discount Bonds in the initial offering should consult their own tax advisors with respect to the tax consequences of the ownership of the Discount Bonds.

Original issue discount that accrues in each year to an owner of a Discount Bond may result in collateral federal income tax consequences to certain taxpayers. No opinion is expressed as to state and local income tax treatment of original issue discount. All owners of Discount Bonds should consult their own tax advisors with respect to the federal, state, local and foreign tax consequences associated with the purchase, ownership, redemption, sale or other disposition of Discount Bonds.

Series 2024B Bonds

The opinion of Bond Counsel with respect to the Series 2024B Bonds will state that under present laws and rulings, interest on the Series 2024B Bonds is includible in gross income for federal income tax purposes.

Prospective purchasers should consult with their own tax advisors concerning the federal, state, and local tax consequences of the purchase, ownership, and disposition of the Series 2024B Bonds, including, without limitation, the additional tax on net investment income, anticipated and potential changes in tax rates on interest income, the treatment of interest in other jurisdictions, the calculation and timing of the inclusion of interest in income, the tax consequences of dispositions of Series 2024B Bonds at a gain or loss and the determination of the amount thereof, and rules applicable if Series 2024B Bonds are issued or acquired at a premium or discount from their face amount (including the possible treatment of accrued market discount as ordinary income, deferral of certain interest deductions attributable to indebtedness incurred or continued to purchase or hold Series 2024B Bonds, and the amortization of bond premium, if any).

Payments of interest on the Series 2024B Bonds (including any allocable bond premium or accrued original issue discount) and proceeds from the sale or other disposition of the Series 2024B Bonds are expected to be reported to the Internal Revenue Service as required under applicable Treasury Regulations. Backup withholding may apply to these payments if the holder fails to provide an accurate taxpayer identification number and certification that it is not subject to backup withholding (generally on an IRS Form W-9) or otherwise fails to comply with the applicable backup withholding requirements. Non-U.S. holders and holders who receive payments through non-U.S. entities may also be subject to withholding tax in certain circumstances.

CONTINUING DISCLOSURE

For the purpose of complying with paragraph (b)(5) of the Rule, the City will covenant and agree, for the benefit of the registered holders or beneficial owners from time to time of the outstanding Bonds to provide reports of specified information and notice of the occurrence of certain events, as hereinafter described (the "Disclosure Covenants"). The information to be provided on an annual basis, and the events as to which notice is to be given, is set forth in "APPENDIX D – Form of Continuing Disclosure Certificate". This covenant is being made by the City to assist the Underwriter(s) in complying with the Rule.

Breach of the Disclosure Covenants will not constitute a default or an "Event of Default" under the Bonds or Resolution, respectively. A broker or dealer is to consider a known breach of the Disclosure Covenants, however, before recommending the purchase or sale of the Bonds in the secondary market. Thus, a failure on the part of the City to observe the Disclosure Covenants may adversely affect the transferability and liquidity of the Bonds and their market price.

Pursuant to the Rule, in the last five years, the City has not issued any debt subject to the Rule and has therefore not been subject to any Disclosure Covenants.

Bond Counsel expresses no opinion as to whether the Disclosure Covenants comply with the requirements of Section (b)(5) of the Rule.

OPTIONAL REDEMPTION

The Series 2024A Bonds due June 1, 2025 - 2031 inclusive, are not subject to optional redemption. The Issuer reserves the right to optionally prepay part or all of the Series 2024A Bonds maturing in each of the years 2032 through 2044, prior to and in any order of maturity, on June 1, 2031, or any date thereafter, upon terms of par and accrued interest. If less than all of the Series 2024A Bonds of any like maturity are to be redeemed, the particular par of those Series 2024A Bonds to be redeemed shall be selected by the Bond Registrar by lot. The Series 2024A Bonds may be call in part in one or more units of \$5,000.

The Series 2024B Bonds due June 1, 2026 - 2031 inclusive, are not subject to optional redemption. The Issuer reserves the right to optionally prepay part or all of the Series 2024B Bonds maturing in each of the years 2032 through 2035, prior to and in any order of maturity, on June 1, 2031, or any date thereafter, upon terms of par and accrued interest. If less than all of the Series 2024B Bonds of any like maturity are to be redeemed, the particular par of those Series 2024B Bonds to be redeemed shall be selected by the Bond Registrar by lot. The Series 2024B Bonds may be call in part in one or more units of \$5,000.

If less than the entire principal amount of any Bond in a denomination of more than \$5,000 is to be redeemed, the Bond Registrar will issue and deliver to the registered owner thereof, upon surrender of such original Bond, a new Bond or Bonds, in any authorized denomination, in a total aggregate principal amount equal to the unredeemed balance of the original Bond. Notice of such redemption as aforesaid identifying the Bond or Bonds (or portion thereof) to be redeemed shall be sent by electronic means or mailed by certified mail to the registered owners thereof at the addresses shown on the City's registration books not less than 30 days prior to such redemption date. Any notice of redemption may contain a statement that the redemption is conditioned upon the receipt by the Bond Registrar of funds on or before the date fixed for redemption sufficient to pay the redemption price of the Bonds so called for redemption, and that if funds are not available, such redemption shall be cancelled by written notice to the owners of the Bonds called for redemption in the same manner as the original redemption notice was sent.

Thirty days' written notice of redemption shall be given to the registered owner of the Bond. Failure to give written notice to any registered owner of the Bonds or any defect therein shall not affect the validity of any proceedings for the redemption of the Bonds. All Bonds or portions thereof called for redemption will cease to bear interest after the specified redemption date, provided funds for their redemption are on deposit at the place of payment. Written notice will be deemed completed upon transmission to the owner of record.

LITIGATION

There is no litigation of any nature now pending or threatened restraining or enjoining the issuance, sale, execution or delivery of the Bonds, or in any way contesting or affecting the validity of the Bonds or any proceedings of the City taken with respect to the issuance or sale thereof. There is no litigation now pending, or to the knowledge of the City, threatened against the City that is expected to materially impact the financial condition of the City.

LEGAL MATTERS

Legal matters incident to the authorization, issuance and sale of the Bonds and with regard to the tax-exempt status of the interest thereon (see "TAX EXEMPTION AND RELATED TAX MATTERS" herein) are subject to the approving legal opinion of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, Des Moines, Iowa, Bond Counsel, a form of which is attached hereto as **APPENDIX C**. Signed copies of the opinion, dated and premised on law in effect as of the date of original delivery of the Bonds, will be delivered to the Underwriter at the time of such original delivery. The Bonds are offered subject to prior sale and to the approval of legality of the Bonds by Bond Counsel.

The legal opinion to be delivered will express the professional judgment of Bond Counsel and by rendering a legal opinion, Bond Counsel does not become an insurer or guarantor of the result indicated by that expression of professional judgment or of the transaction or the future performance of the parties to the transaction.

Bond Counsel has not been engaged, nor has it undertaken, to prepare or to independently verify the accuracy of the Official Statement, including but not limited to financial or statistical information of the City and risks associated with the purchase of the Bonds, except Bond Counsel has reviewed the information and statements contained in the Official Statement under, "TAX EXEMPTION AND RELATED TAX MATTERS" and "LEGAL MATTERS", insofar as such statements contained under such captions purport to summarize certain provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, the Bonds and any opinions rendered by Bond Counsel. Bond Counsel has prepared the documents contained in APPENDIX C and APPENDIX D.

OFFICIAL STATEMENT AUTHORIZATION

This Official Statement has been authorized for distribution to prospective purchasers of the Bonds. All statements, information, and statistics herein are believed to be correct but are not guaranteed by the consultants or by the City, and all expressions of opinion, whether or not so stated, are intended only as such.

This Official Statement is not to be construed as a contract or agreement amongst the City, the Underwriter, or the holders of any of the Bonds. Any statements made in this Official Statement involving matters of opinion, whether or not expressly so stated, are intended merely as opinions and not as representations of fact. The information and expressions of opinions contained herein are subject to change without notice and neither the delivery of this Official Statement or the sale of the Bonds made hereunder shall, under any circumstances, create any implication that there has been no change in the affairs of the City since the date hereof. The information contained in this Official Statement is not guaranteed.

UNDERWRITING

The Series 2024A Bonds were offered for sale by the City at a public, competitive sale on October 7, 2024. The

best bid submitted at the sale was submitted by (the "Underwriter"). The City awarded the contract for sale of the Series 2024A Bonds to the Underwriter at a price of \$ (reflecting the par amount of \$, plus a
reoffering premium of \$, and less an Underwriter's discount of \$). The Underwriter has represented to
the City that the Series 2024A Bonds have been subsequently re-offered to the public initially at the yields or prices set
forth in the Final Official Statement.
The Series 2024B Bonds were offered for sale by the City at a public, competitive sale on October 7, 2024. The
best bid submitted at the sale was submitted by (the "Underwriter"). The City awarded the contract for sale of
the Series 2024B Bonds to the Underwriter at a price of \$ (reflecting the par amount of \$, plus a
reoffering premium of \$, and less an Underwriter's discount of \$). The Underwriter has represented to
the City that the Series 2024B Bonds have been subsequently re-offered to the public initially at the yields or prices set forth
in the Final Official Statement.
The Underwriter may offer and sell the Bonds to certain dealers (including dealers depositing the Bonds into unit investment trusts, certain of which may be sponsored or managed by the Underwriter) at prices lower than the initial public
offering prices stated on the cover page. The initial public offering prices of the Bonds may be changed, from time to time, by the Underwriter.
The Underwriter intends to engage in secondary market trading of the Bonds subject to applicable securities laws.
The Underwriter is not obligated, however, to repurchase any of the Bonds at the request of the holder thereof.

MUNICIPAL ADVISOR

The City has engaged Speer Financial, Inc. as municipal advisor (the "Municipal Advisor") in connection with the issuance and sale of the Bonds. The Municipal Advisor is a Registered Municipal Advisor in accordance with the rules of the MSRB. The Municipal Advisor will not participate in the underwriting of the Bonds. The financial information included in the Official Statement has been compiled by the Municipal Advisor. Such information does not purport to be a review, audit or certified forecast of future events and may not conform with accounting principles applicable to compilations of financial information. The Municipal Advisor is not a firm of certified public accountants and does not serve in that capacity or provide accounting services in connection with the Bonds. The Municipal Advisor is not obligated to undertake any independent verification of or to assume any responsibility for the accuracy, completeness or fairness of the information contained in this Official Statement, nor is the Municipal Advisor obligated by the City's continuing disclosure undertaking.

MISCELLANEOUS

Brief descriptions or summaries of the City, the Bonds, the Resolution and other documents, agreements and statutes are included in this Official Statement. The summaries or references herein to the Bonds, the Resolution and other documents, agreements and statutes referred to herein, and the description of the Bonds included herein, do not purport to be comprehensive or definitive, and such summaries, references and descriptions are qualified in their entireties by reference to such documents, and the description herein of the Bonds is qualified in its entirety by reference to the form thereof and the information with respect thereto included in the aforesaid documents. Copies of such documents may be obtained from the City.

Any statements in this Official Statement involving matters of opinion or estimates, whether or not expressly so stated, are intended as such and not as representations of fact, and no representation is made that any of the estimates will be realized. This Official Statement is not to be construed as a contract or agreement between the City and the purchasers or Owners of any of the Bonds.

The attached **APPENDICES A, B, C**, and **D** are integral parts of this Official Statement and must be read together with all of the foregoing statements.

It is anticipated that CUSIP identification numbers will be printed on the Bonds, but neither the failure to print such numbers on any Bonds nor any error in the printing of such numbers shall constitute cause for a failure or refusal by the purchaser thereof to accept delivery of and pay for any Bonds.

The City has reviewed the information contained herein which relates to it and has approved all such information for use within this Official Statement. The execution and delivery of this Official Statement has been duly authorized by the City.

/s/ JOHN OTT

City Clerk

CITY OF NASHUA

Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa

/s/ HAROLD KELLEHER

Mayor

CITY OF NASHUA

Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa

City of Nashua, Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa \$1,300,000* General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024A \$250,000* Taxable General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024B

APPENDIX A

CITY OF NASHUA CHICKASAW AND FLOYD COUNTIES, IOWA

FISCAL YEAR 2024 FINANCIAL REPORT OF THE CITY FILED WITH THE STATE OF IOWA

STATE OF IOWA

2024

FINANCIAL REPORT

FISCAL YEAR ENDED

JUNE 30, 2024

CITY OF NASHUA, IOWA

DUE: December 1, 2024

16201900600000

CITY OF NASHUA

PO Box 38

NASHUA IA 50658-0038

POPULATION: 1551

ALL FUNDS				
	Governmental (a)	Proprietary (b)	Total Actual (c)	Budget (d)
Revenues and Other Financing Sources				
Taxes Levied on Property	843,635		843,635	798,419
Less: Uncollected Property Taxes-Levy Year	0		0	-
Net Current Property Taxes	843,635		843,635	798,419
Delinquent Property Taxes	0		0	0
TIF Revenues	0		0	(
Other City Taxes	240,286	0	240,286	272,844
Licenses and Permits	12,389	0	12,389	10,450
Use of Money and Property	185,963	3,681	189,644	74,100
Intergovernmental	304,902	0	304,902	231,658
Charges for Fees and Service	456,281	899,296	1,355,577	990,800
Special Assessments	6,479	0	6,479	0
Miscellaneous	119,671	0	119,671	134,750
Other Financing Sources	1,190	0	1,190	1,913,000
Transfers In	254,174	164,032	418,206	433,471
Total Revenues and Other Sources	2,424,970	1,067,009	3,491,979	4,859,492
Expenditures and Other Financing Uses				
Public Safety	272,861		272,861	476,872
Public Works	368,753		368,753	489,616
Health and Social Services	9,035		9,035	11,551
Culture and Recreation	270,009		270,009	338,365
Community and Economic Development	71,038		71,038	45,300
General Government	365,188		365,188	166,524
Debt Service	108,190		108,190	108,963
Capital Projects	268,536		268,536	1,979,500
Total Governmental Activities Expenditures	1,733,610	0	1,733,610	3,616,691
BUSINESS TYPE ACTIVITIES		652,013	652,013	795,354
Total All Expenditures	1,733,610	652,013	2,385,623	4,412,045
Other Financing Uses	0	0	0	
Transfers Out	254,175	164,031	418,206	433,471
Total All Expenditures/and Other Financing Uses	1,987,785	816,044	2,803,829	4,845,516
Excess Revenues and Other Sources Over (Under) Expenditures/and Other Financing Uses	437,185	250,965	688,150	13,976
Beginning Fund Balance July 1, 2023	4,218,320	521,486	4,739,806	4,739,807
Ending Fund Balance June 30, 2024	4,655,505	772,451	5,427,956	4,753,783
NOTE - These balances do not include the following, which were not budgeted and are not available for c	ity operations:			

NOTE - The information supplied in this report will be shared by the Iowa State Auditor's Office, the U.S. Census Bureau, various public interest groups, and State and federal

Indebtedness at June 30, 2024	Amount	Indebtedness at June 30, 2024	Amount
General Obligation Debt	0	Other Long-Term Debt	0
Revenue Debt	0	Short-Term Debt	0
TIF Revenue Debt	0		
		General Obligation Debt Limit	4,447,201
		General Obligation Debt Limit	

CERTIFICATION

The forgoing report is correct to the best of my knowledge and belief

Publication 9/13/2024

Pension Trust Funds

Agency Funds

Signature of Preparer

Printed name of Preparer

Non-budgeted Internal Service Funds

Private Purpose Trust Funds

Phone Number

Date Signed

Signature of Mayor or Mayor Pro Tem (Name and Title)

PLEASE PUBLISH THIS PAGE ONLY

CITY OF NASHUA REVENUE AND OTHER FINANCING SOURCES FOR YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2024

Item Description		General (a)	Special Revenue (b)	TIF Special Revenue (c)	Debt Service (d)	Capital Projects (e)	Permanent (f)	Total Governmental (Sum of (a) through (f)) (g)	Proprietary (h)	Grand Total (Sum of (g) and (h)) (i)
Section A - Taxes	1									1
Taxes levied on property	2	517,674	178,518		112,984	34,459		843,635		843,635 2
Less: Uncollected Property Taxes - Levy Year	3							0		0 3
Net Current Property Taxes	4	517,674	178,518		112,984	34,459	0	843,635		843,635 4
Delinquent Property Taxes	5							0		0 5
Total Property Tax	6	517,674	178,518		112,984	34,459	0	843,635		843,635
TIF Revenues	7							0		0 7
Other City Taxes										
Utility Tax Replacement Excise Taxes	8							0		0 8
Utility Franchise Tax (Chapter 364.2, Code of Iowa)	9							0		0 9
Parimutuel Wager Tax	10							0		0 10
Gaming Wager Tax	11							0		0 11
Mobile Home Tax	12							0		0 12
Hotel / Motel Tax	13							0		0 13
Other Local Option Taxes	14		240,286					240,286		240,286 14
Total Other City Taxes	15	0	240,286		0	0	0	240,286	0	240,286 15
Section B - Licenses and Permits	16	12,389						12,389		12,389 16
Section C - Use of Money and Property	17									17
Interest	18	84,125		6,519			42,829	133,473	3,681	137,154 18
Rents and Royalties	19	52,290	200					52,490		52,490 19
Other Miscellaneous Use of Money and Property	20							0		0 20
	21							0		0 21
Total Use of Money and Property	22	136,415	200	6,519	0	0	42,829	185,963	3,681	189,644 22
Section D - Intergovernmental	24									24
Federal Grants and Reimbursements	26									26
Federal Grants	27							0		0 27
Community Development Block Grants	28							0		0 28
Housing and Urban Development	29							0		0 29
Public Assistance Grants	30							0		0 30
Payment in Lieu of Taxes	31							0		0 31
	32							0		0 32
Total Federal Grants and Reimbursements	33	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	0 33

CITY OF NASHUA REVENUE AND OTHER FINANCING SOURCES FOR YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2024

Item Description		General (a)	Special Revenue (b)	TIF Special Revenue (c)	Debt Service (d)	Capital Projects (e)	Permanent (f)	Total Governmental (Sum of (a) through (f)) (g)	Proprietary (h)	Grand Total (Sum of (g) and (h)) (i)
Section D - Intergovernmental - Continued	41									4
State Shared Revenues	43									4
Road Use Taxes	44		219,083					219,083		219,083 4
Other state grants and reimbursements	48									4
State grants	49	2,807						2,807		2,807 4
Iowa Department of Transportation	50							0		0 5
Iowa Department of Natural Resources	51							0		0 5
Iowa Economic Development Authority	52							0		0 5
CEBA grants	53							0		0 5
C&I Replacement and Tier I Business Tax Replacement	54	4,009	1,382		873	267		6,531		6,531 5
	55							0		0 5
	56							0		0 5
	57							0		0 5
	58							0		0 5
	59							0		0 5
Total State	60	6,816	220,465	0	873	267	0	228,421	0	228,421
Local Grants and Reimbursements										
County Contributions	63	2,529				50,000		52,529		52,529
Library Service	64	22,091						22,091		22,091 6
Township Contributions	65	1,861						1,861		1,861 6
Fire/EMT Service	66							0		0 6
	67							0		0 6
	68							0		0 6
	69							0		0 6
Total Local Grants and Reimbursements	70	26,481	0	0	0	50,000	0	76,481	0	76,481
Total Intergovernmental (Sum of lines 33, 60, and 70)	71	33,297	220,465	0	873	50,267	0	304,902	0	304,902 7
Section E -Charges for Fees and Service	72									7
Water	73							0	356,431	356,431 7
Sewer	74							0	479,354	479,354 7
Electric	75							0		0 7
Gas	76							0		0 7
Parking	77							0		0 7
Airport	78							0		0 7
Landfill/garbage	79	162,993						162,993		162,993 7
Hospital	80							0		0 8

${\bf CITY\,OF} \\ {\bf REVENUE\,AND\,OTHER\,FINANCING\,SOURCES\,FOR\,YEAR\,ENDED\,JUNE\,30,} \\$

Item Description		General (a)	Special Revenue (b)	TIF Special Revenue (c)	Debt Service (d)	Capital Projects (e)	Permanent (f)	Total Governmental (Sum of (a) through (f)) (g)	Proprietary (h)	Grand Total (Sum of (g) and (h)) (i)	
Section E - Charges for Fees and Service - Continued	81										81
Transit	82							0		0	82
Cable TV	83							0		0	83
Internet	84							0		0	84
Telephone	85							0		0	85
Housing Authority	86							0		0	86
Storm Water	87							0	58,013	58,013	87
Other:	88										88
Nursing Home	89							0		0	89
Police Service Fees	90	15						15		15	90
Prisoner Care	91							0		0	91
Fire Service Charges	92							0		0	92
Ambulance Charges	93							0		0	93
Sidewalk Street Repair Charges	94							0		0	94
Housing and Urban Renewal Charges	95							0		0	95
River Port and Terminal Fees	96							0		0	96
Public Scales	97							0		0	97
Cemetery Charges	98							0		0	98
Library Charges	99	1,023						1,023		1,023	99
Park, Recreation, and Cultural Charges	100	350						350			100
Animal Control Charges	101							0			101
	102	282,140	9,760					291,900		293,398	
	103							0	.,000	4,000	
Total Charges for Service	104	446,521	9,760	0	0	0	0	456,281	899,296	1,355,577	104
Section F - Special Assesments	106	6,479						6,479		6,479	106
Section G - Miscellaneous	107										107
Contributions	108	82,276						82,276		82,276	108
Deposits and Sales/Fuel Tax Refunds	109							0		0	109
Sale of Property and Merchandise	110	32,211	4,550					36,761		36,761	110
Fines	111	484						484		484	111
Internal Service Charges	112							0		0	
	113	150						150		150	113
	114							0			114
	115							0		0	
	116							0		1	116
	117							0		0	
	118							0			118
	119							0		1	119
Total Miscellaneous	120	115,121	4,550	0	0	0	0	119,671	0	119,671	120

CITY OF REVENUE AND OTHER FINANCING SOURCES FOR YEAR ENDED JUNE 30,

Item Description		General (a)	Special Revenue (b)	TIF Special Revenue (c)	Debt Service (d)	Capital Projects (e)	Permanent (f)	Total Governmental (Sum of (a) through (f)) (g)	Proprietary (h)	Grand Total (Sum of (g) and (h)) (i)	
Total All Revenues (Sum of lines 6, 7, 15,16,22, 71, 104, 106, and 120)	121	1,267,896	653,779	6,519	113,857	84,726	42,829	2,169,606	902,977	3,072,583	121
Section H - Other Financing Sources	123										123
Proceeds of capital asset sales	124	1,190						1,190		1,190	124
Proceeds of long-term debt (Excluding TIF internal borrowing)	125							0		0	125
Proceeds of anticipatory warrants or other short-term debt	126							0		0	126
Regular transfers in and interfund loans	127	133,979			120,143		52	254,174	164,032	418,206	127
Internal TIF loans and transfers in	128							0		0	128
	129							0		0	129
	130							0		0	130
Total Other Financing Sources	131	135,169	0	0	120,143	0	52	255,364	164,032	419,396	131
Total Revenues Except for Beginning Balances (Sum of lines 121 and 131)	132	1,403,065	653,779	6,519	234,000	84,726	42,881	2,424,970	1,067,009	3,491,979	132
Beginning Fund Balance July 1, 2023	134	1,203,660	472,445	224,900	453,473	820,027	1,043,815	4,218,320	521,486	4,739,806	134
Total Revenues and Other Financing Sources (Sum of lines 132 and 134)	136	2,606,725	1,126,224	231,419	687,473	904,753	1,086,696	6,643,290	1,588,495	8,231,785	136

CITY OF NASHUA EXPENDITURES AND OTHER FINANCING USES FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2024

NON-GAAP/CASH BASIS Item Description	Line	General (a)	Special Revenue (b)	TIF Special Revenue (c)	Debt Service (d)	Capital Projects (e)	Permanent (f)	Total Governmental (Sum of cols. (a) through (f)) (g)	Proprietary (h)	Grand Total (Sum of col. (g)) (i)	Line
Section A - Public Safety	1										1
Police Department/Crime Prevention	2	151,912						151,912		151,912	2
Jail	3							0		0	3
Emergency Management	4	1,750						1,750		1,750	4
Flood control	5	2,290						2,290		2,290	5
Fire Department	6	94,240	3,045					97,285		97,285	6
Ambulance	7	19,624	,					19,624		19,624	7
Building Inspections	8							0		0	8
Miscellaneous Protective Services	9							0		0	9
Animal Control	10							0		0	10
Other Public Safety	11							0		0	11
	12							0		0	12
	13							0		0	
Total Public Safety	14	269,816	3,045		0	0	0	272,861		272,861	14
Section B - Public Works	15									·	15
Roads, Bridges, Sidewalks	16	290	195,509					195,799		195,799	16
Parking Meter and Off-Street	17		,					0		0	17
Street Lighting	18							0		0	
Traffic Control Safety	19							0		0	19
Snow Removal	20		6,494					6,494		6,494	20
Highway Engineering	21		,,,,					0		0	21
Street Cleaning	22							0		0	22
Airport (if not an enterprise)	23							0		0	23
Garbage (if not an enterprise)	24	143,835						143,835		143,835	24
Other Public Works	25	1.5,555						0		0	
TREE REMOVAL	26		22,625					22,625		22,625	26
TREE REMOVILE	27		22,023					0		0	27
Total Public Works	28	144,125	224,628		0	0	0	368,753		368,753	28
Section C - Health and Social Services	29	, -	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,							,	29
Welfare Assistance	30							0		0	
City Hospital	31							0		0	
Payments to Private Hospitals	32							0		0	
Health Regulation and Inspections	33							0		0	33
Water, Air, and Mosquito Control	34	9,035						9,035		9,035	34
Community Mental Health	35	9,033						9,033		0	
Other Health and Social Services	36							0		0	_
Other Health and Social Services	37							0		0	37
	38							0		0	
Total Health and Social Services	39	9,035	0		0	0	0	9,035		9,035	39
	40	9,033	0		0	0	0	9,033		9,033	40
Section D - Culture and Recreation											
Library Services	41	95,462	10,974				6,265	112,701		112,701	41
Museum, Band, Theater	42		24.54					0		0	42
Parks	43	94,451	26,547					120,998		120,998	43
Recreation	44						5,000	5,000		5,000	44
Cemetery	45							0		0	
Community Center, Zoo, Marina, and Auditorium	46							0		0	46
Other Culture and Recreation	47	31,310						31,310		31,310	47
	48							0		0	48
	49							0		0	49
Total Culture and Recreation	50	221,223	37,521		0	0	11,265	270,009		270,009	50

CITY OF EXPENDITURES AND OTHER FINANCING USES FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, -- Continued

NON-GAAP/CASH BASIS

Item description	Line	General (a)	Special Revenue (b)	TIF Special Revenue (c)	Debt Service (d)	Capital Projects (e)	Permanent (f)	Total Governmental (Sum of cols. (a) through (f)) (g)	Proprietary (h)	Grand Total (Sum of col. (g)) (i)	Line
Section E - Community and Economic Development	51										51
Community beautification	52							0		0	52
Economic development	53	57,197						57,197		57,197	53
Housing and urban renewal	54	13,841						13,841		13,841	54
Planning and zoning	55							0		0	55
Other community and economic development	56							0		0	56
TIF Rebates	57							0		0	57
	58							0		0	58
Total Community and Economic Development	59	71,038	0	0	0	0	0	71,038		71,038	59
Section F - General Government	60										60
Mayor, Council and City Manager	61	11,548	1,110					12,658		12,658	61
Clerk, Treasurer, Financial Administration	62							0		0	62
Elections	63	1,886						1,886		1,886	63
Legal Services and City Attorney	64							0		0	64
City Hall and General Buildings	65	135,102	11,618					146,720		146,720	65
Tort Liability	66							0		0	66
Other General Government	67	203,095						203,095		203,095	67
CLOTHING ALLOWANCE	68	829						829		829	68
	69							0		0	69
Total General Government	70	352,460	12,728		0	0	0	365,188		365,188	70
Section G - Debt Service	71				108,190			108,190		108,190	71
	72							0		0	72
	73							0		0	73
Total Debt Service	74	0	0	0	108,190	0	0	108,190		108,190	74
Section H - Regular Capital Projects - Specify	75										75
305-DAM REPAIR AFTER FEMA	76					200,116		200,116		200,116	76
320-ARPA FUNDS	77					68,420		68,420		68,420	77
Subtotal Regular Capital Projects	78	0	0		0	268,536	0	268,536		268,536	78
TIF Capital Projects - Specify	79										79
- * * *	80							0		0	80
	81							0		0	81
Subtotal TIF Capital Projects	82	0	0		0	0	0	0		0	82
Total Capital Projects	83	0	0		0	268,536	0	268,536		268,536	83
Total Governmental Activities Expenditures	84	1,067,697	277,922	0	108,190	268,536	11,265	1,733,610		1,733,610	84
(Sum of lines 14, 28, 39, 50, 59, 70, 74, 83)	85										85

TIF Rebates are expended out of the TIF Special Revenue Fund within the Community and Economic Development program's activity "Other"

CITY OF EXPENDITURES AND OTHER FINANCING USES FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, -- Continued

Item description	Line	General (a)	Special Revenue (b)	TIF Special Revenue (c)	Debt Service (d)	Capital Projects (e)	Permanent (f)	Total Governmental (Sum of cols. (a) through (f)) (g)	Proprietary (h)	Grand Total (Sum of col. (g)) (i)	Line
Section I - Business Type Activities	87										87
Water - Current Operation	88								266,768	266,768	88
Capital Outlay	89									0	89
Debt Service	90									0	90
Sewer and Sewage Disposal - Current Operation	91								236,125	236,125	91
Capital Outlay	92									0	92
Debt Service	93								149,120	149,120	93
Electric - Current Operation	94									0	94
Capital Outlay	95									0	95
Debt Service	96									0	
Gas Utility - Current Operation	97									0	97
Capital Outlay	98									0	98
Debt Service	99									0	99
Parking - Current Operation	100									0	100
Capital Outlay	101									0	101
Debt Service	102									0	102
Airport - Current Operation	103									0	103
Capital Outlay	104									0	104
Debt Service	105									0	105
Landfill/Garbage - Current operation	106									0	106
Capital Outlay	107									0	107
Debt Service	108									0	
Hospital - Current Operation	109									0	109
Capital Outlay	110									0	110
Debt Service	111									0	
Transit - Current Operation	112									0	
Capital Outlay	113									0	113
Debt Service	114									0	114
Cable TV, Telephone, Internet - Current Operation	115									0	
Capital Outlay	116									0	116
Housing Authority - Current Operation	117									0	117
Capital Outlay	118									0	
Debt Service	119									0	119
Storm Water - Current Operation	120									0	120
Capital Outlay	121									0	
Debt Service	122									0	
Other Business Type - Current Operation	123									0	123
Capital Outlay	124									0	
Debt Service	125									0	125
Internal Service Funds - Specify	126										126
- •	127									0	127
	128									0	128
Total Business Type Activities	129								652,013	652,013	129

CITY OF NASHUA

EXPENDITURES AND OTHER FINANCING USES FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2024 -- Continued

Item description	Line	General (a)	Special Revenue (b)	TIF Special Revenue (c)	Debt Service (d)	Capital Projects (e)	Permanent (f)	Total Governmental (Sum of cols. (a) through (f)) (g)	Proprietary (h)	Grand Total (Sum of col. (g)) (i)	Line
Subtotal Expenditures (Sum of lines 84 and 129)	130	1,067,697	277,922	0	108,190	268,536	11,265	1,733,610	652,013	2,385,623	130
Section J - Other Financing Uses Including Transfers Out	131										131
Regular transfers out	132	52	254,123					254,175	164,031	418,206	132
Internal TIF loans/repayments and transfers out	133							0		0	133
	134							0		0	134
Total Other Financing Uses	135	52	254,123	0	0	0	0	254,175	164,031	418,206	135
Total Expenditures and Other Financing Uses (Sum of lines 130 and 135)	136	1,067,749	532,045	0	108,190	268,536	11,265	1,987,785	816,044	2,803,829	136
	137										137
Ending fund balance June 30, :	138										138
Governmental:	139										139
Nonspendable	140						1,075,431	1,075,431		1,075,431	140
Restricted	141		591,717	231,419	579,283			1,402,419		1,402,419	141
Committed	142					200,198		200,198		200,198	142
Assigned	143					367,546		367,546		367,546	143
Unassigned	144	1,538,976	2,462			68,473		1,609,911		1,609,911	144
Total Governmental	145	1,538,976	594,179	231,419	579,283	636,217	1,075,431	4,655,505		4,655,505	145
Proprietary	146								772,451	772,451	146
Total Ending Fund Balance June 30,	147	1,538,976	594,179	231,419	579,283	636,217	1,075,431	4,655,505	772,451	5,427,956	147
Total Requirements (Sum of lines 136 and 147)	148	2,606,725	1,126,224	231,419	687,473	904,753	1,086,696	6,643,290	1,588,495	8,231,785	148

OTHER P10

Part III Intergovernmental Expenditures Please report below expenditures made to the State or to other local governments on a reimbursement or co	ost sharing basis. Include these expenditures in part II. Enter amount.
---	---

Purpose	Amount paid to other local governments	Purpose	Amount paid to State
Correction		Highways	
Health	1,923	All other	
Highways			-
Transit Subsidies			
Libraries			
Police protection	151,380		
Sewerage			
Sanitation			
All other	885		

Part I

Wages & Salaries Report here the total salaries and wages paid to all employees of your government before deductions of social security, retirement, etc. Include also salaries and wages paid to employees of any utility owned and operated by your government, as well as salaries and wages of municipal employees charged to construction projects.

	YOU ARE REQUIRED TO ENTER SALARY DOLLARS IN THE Amount areas FOR SALARIES AND WAGES PAID	Amount
Total Salaries and Wages Paid		312,764

Part V Debt Outstanding, Issued, and Retired

Transit subsidies

A. Long-Term Debt

Debt During t	the Fiscal Year		Debt Outstanding JUNE 30, 2024									
Purpose	Line	Debt Outstanding JULY 1, 2023	Issued	Retired	General Obligation	TIF Revenue	Revenue	Other	Interest Paid This Year			
Water Utility	1.											
Sewer Utility	2.	856,0	00	132,000					17,120			
Electric Utility	3.											
Gas Utility	4.											
Transit-Bus	5.											
Industrial Revenue	6.											
Mortgage Revenue	7.											
TIF Revenue	8.											
Other Purposes / Miscellaneous	9.											
GO	10.	814,7	92	99,792					8,398			
Parking	11.											
Airport	12.											
Stormwater	13.											
Section 108	14.											
Total Long-Term		1,670,7	92 (231,792	0	0	0	0	25,518			

B. Short-Term Debt Amount

Outstanding as of July 1, 2023
Outstanding as of JUNE 30, 2024
0

DEBT LIMITATION FOR GENERAL OBLIGATIONS Part VI	Amount			
Actual valuation January 1, 2022	88,944,038	x.05 = \$	4,447,201.9	

Part VII CASH AND INVESTMENT ASSETS AS OF JUNE 30, 2024

Type of asset		Ar	nount		
Cash and investments - Include cash on hand, CD's, time, checking and savings deposits, Federal securities, Federal agency securities, State and local government securities, and all other	Bond and interest funds (a)	Bond construction funds (b)	Pension/retirement funds (c)	All other Funds (d)	Total (e)
securities. Exclude value of real property.				5,427,956	5,427,956
			e Total above SHOULD EQUAL mn C PLUS the amounts in the sh		unts on the

APPENDIX B

DESCRIBING BOOK-ENTRY-ONLY ISSUANCE

The Depository Trust Company, New York, New York ("DTC"), will act as securities depository for the Bonds (the "Securities"). The Securities will be issued as fully registered securities registered in the name of Cede & Co. (DTC's partnership nominee) or such other name as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. One fully registered Security certificate will be issued for each issue of the Securities, each in the aggregate principal amount of such issue, and will be deposited with DTC.

- DTC, the world's largest securities depository, is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a "banking organization" within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code, and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. DTC holds and provides asset servicing for over 3.5 million issues of U.S. and non-U.S. equity issues, corporate and municipal debt issues, and money market instruments (from over 100 countries) that DTC's participants ("Direct Participants") deposit with DTC. DTC also facilitates the post-trade settlement among Direct Participants of sales and other securities transactions in deposited securities, through electronic computerized book-entry transfers and pledges between Direct Participants' accounts. This eliminates the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Direct Participants include both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations, and certain other organizations. DTC is a wholly owned subsidiary of The Depository Trust & Clearing Corporation ("DTCC"). DTCC is the holding company for DTC, National Securities Clearing Corporation and Fixed Income Clearing Corporation, all of which are registered clearing agencies. DTCC is owned by the users of its regulated subsidiaries. Access to the DTC system is also available to others such as both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, and clearing corporations that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Direct Participant, either directly or indirectly ("Indirect Participants"). DTC has an S&P Global Ratings rating of AA+. The DTC Rules applicable to its Participants are on file with the Securities and Exchange Commission. More information about DTC can be found at www.dtcc.com.
- 2. Purchases of Securities under the DTC system must be made by or through Direct Participants, which will receive a credit for the Securities on DTC's records. The ownership interest of each actual purchaser of each Security ("Beneficial Owner") is in turn to be recorded on the Direct and Indirect Participants' records. Beneficial Owners will not receive written confirmation from DTC of their purchase. Beneficial Owners are, however, expected to receive written confirmations providing details of the transaction, as well as periodic statements of their holdings, from the Direct or Indirect Participant through which the Beneficial Owner entered into the transaction. Transfers of ownership interests in the Securities are to be accomplished by entries made on the books of Direct and Indirect Participants acting on behalf of Beneficial Owners. Beneficial Owners will not receive certificates representing their ownership interests in Securities, except in the event that use of the book-entry system for the Securities is discontinued.
- 3. To facilitate subsequent transfers, all Securities deposited by Direct Participants with DTC are registered in the name of DTC's partnership nominee, Cede & Co., or such other name as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. The deposit of Securities with DTC and their registration in the name of Cede & Co. or such other DTC nominee do not affect any change in beneficial ownership. DTC has no knowledge of the actual Beneficial Owners of the Securities; DTC's records reflect only the identity of the Direct Participants to whose accounts such Securities are credited, which may or may not be the Beneficial Owners. The Direct and Indirect Participants will remain responsible for keeping account of their holdings on behalf of their customers.

- 4. Conveyance of notices and other communications by DTC to Direct Participants, by Direct Participants to Indirect Participants, and by Direct Participants and Indirect Participants to Beneficial Owners will be governed by arrangements among them, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Beneficial Owners of Securities may wish to take certain steps to augment the transmission to them of notices of significant events with respect to the Securities, such as redemptions, tenders, defaults, and proposed amendments to the Security documents. For example, Beneficial Owners of Securities may wish to ascertain that the nominee holding the Securities for their benefit has agreed to obtain and transmit notices to Beneficial Owners. In the alternative, Beneficial Owners may wish to provide their names and addresses to the bond registrar and request that copies of notices be provided directly to them.
- 5. Redemption notices shall be sent to DTC. If less than all of the Securities within an issue are being redeemed, DTC's practice is to determine by lot the amount of the interest of each Direct Participant in such issue to be redeemed.
- 6. Neither DTC nor Cede & Co. (nor any other DTC nominee) will consent or vote with respect to Securities unless authorized by a Direct Participant in accordance with DTC's MMI Procedures. Under its usual procedures, DTC mails an Omnibus Proxy to the City as soon as possible after the record date. The Omnibus Proxy assigns Cede & Co.'s consenting or voting rights to those Direct Participants to whose accounts Securities are credited on the record date (identified in a listing attached to the Omnibus Proxy).
- 7. Redemption proceeds, distributions, and dividend payments on the Securities will be made to Cede & Co., or such other nominee as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. DTC's practice is to credit Direct Participants' accounts upon DTC's receipt of funds and corresponding detail information from the City or the Paying Agent, on payable date in accordance with their respective holdings shown on DTC's records. Payments by Participants to Beneficial Owners will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is the case with securities held for the accounts of customers in bearer form or registered in "street name," and will be the responsibility of such Participant and not of DTC, the Paying Agent, or the City, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Payment of redemption proceeds, distributions, and dividend payments to Cede & Co. (or such other nominee as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC) is the responsibility of the City or the Paying Agent, disbursement of such payments to Direct Participants will be the responsibility of DTC, and disbursement of such payments to the Beneficial Owners will be the responsibility of Direct and Indirect Participants.
- 8. A Beneficial Owner shall give notice to elect to have its Securities purchased or tendered, through its Participant, to any Tender/Remarketing Agent, and shall effect delivery of such Securities by causing the Direct Participant to transfer the Participant's interest in the Securities, on DTC's records, to any Tender/Remarketing Agent. The requirement for physical delivery of Securities in connection with an optional tender or a mandatory purchase will be deemed satisfied when the ownership rights in the Securities are transferred by Direct Participants on DTC's records and followed by a bookentry credit of tendered Securities to any Tender/Remarketing Agent's DTC account.
- 9. DTC may discontinue providing its services as depository with respect to the Securities at any time by giving reasonable notice to the City or the Paying Agent. Under such circumstances, in the event that a successor depository is not obtained, Security certificates are required to be printed and delivered.
- 10. The City may decide to discontinue use of the system of book-entry-only transfers through DTC (or a successor securities depository). In that event, Security certificates will be printed and delivered to DTC.
- 11. The information in this section concerning DTC and DTC's book-entry system has been obtained from sources that the City believes to be reliable, but the City takes no responsibility for the accuracy thereof.

APPENDIX C

DRAFT FORM OF BOND COUNSEL OPINION

*(Form of Bond Counsel Opinion – Series 2024A)

We hereby certify that we have examined certified copies of the proceedings (the "Proceedings") of the City Council of the City of Nashua (the "Issuer"), in Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa, passed preliminary to the issue by the Issuer of its General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024A (the "Series 2024A Bonds") in the amount of \$1,300,000, in the denomination of \$5,000 each, or any integral multiple thereof, dated November 6, 2024, in evidence of the Issuer's obligation under a certain loan agreement (the "Loan Agreement"), dated as of November 6, 2024. Principal on the Series 2024A Bonds is payable on June 1 in each of the respective years and in the amounts set forth below and shall bear interest payable semiannually on June 1 and December 1 in each year, commencing June 1, 2025, at the respective rates as follows:

<u>Date</u>	<u>Principal</u>	Interest Rate	<u>Date</u>	<u>Principal</u>	Interest Rate
2025	\$70,000		2035	\$65,000	%
2026	\$40,000	%	2036	\$65,000	%
2027	\$45,000	%	2037	\$70,000	%
2028	\$45,000	%	2038	\$70,000	%
2029	\$50,000	%	2039	\$75,000	%
2030	\$50,000		2040	\$80,000	%
2031	\$55,000		2041	\$80,000	%
2032	\$55,000		2042	\$85,000	%
2033	\$60,000		2043	\$90,000	%
2034	\$60,000		2044	\$90,000	%

Principal of the Series 2024A Bonds maturing in the years 2032 to 2044, inclusive, is subject to optional redemption prior to maturity on June 1, 2031, or on any date thereafter on terms of par plus accrued interest.

Based upon our examination, we are of the opinion, as of the date hereof, that:

- 1. The Proceedings show lawful authority for such issue under the laws of the State of Iowa.
- 2. The Series 2024A Bonds and the Loan Agreement are valid and binding general obligations of the Issuer.
- 3. All taxable property within the corporate boundaries of the Issuer is subject to the levy of taxes to pay the principal of and interest on the Series 2024A Bonds without constitutional or statutory limitation as to rate or amount.
- 4. The interest on the Series 2024A Bonds (including any original issue discount properly allocable to an owner thereof) is excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes and is not treated as a preference item in calculating the federal alternative minimum tax imposed on noncorporate taxpayers under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 (the "Code"). The opinions set forth in the preceding sentence are subject to the condition that the Issuer comply with all requirements of the Code that must be satisfied subsequent to the issuance of the Series 2024A Bonds in order that interest thereon be, or continue to be, excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes. The Issuer has covenanted to comply with each such requirement. Failure to comply with certain of such requirements may cause the inclusion of interest on the Series 2024A Bonds in gross income for federal income tax purposes to be retroactive to the date of issuance of the Series 2024A Bonds.

City of Nashua, Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa \$1,300,000* General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024A \$250,000* Taxable General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024B

5. The Series 2024A Bonds are "qualified tax-exempt obligations" within the meaning of Section 265(b)(3) of the Code. The opinion set forth in the preceding sentence is subject to the condition that the Issuer comply with all requirements of the Code that must be satisfied subsequent to the issuance of the Series 2024A Bonds in order that the Series 2024A Bonds be, or continue to be, qualified tax-exempt obligations. The Issuer has covenanted to comply with each such requirement.

We note, however, that interest on the Series 2024A Bonds may be taken into account in determining adjusted financial statement income for purposes of the federal alternative minimum tax imposed on applicable corporations (as defined in Section 59(k) of the Code).

The rights of the owners of the Series 2024A Bonds and the enforceability thereof may be subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws affecting creditors' rights heretofore or hereafter enacted to the extent constitutionally applicable, and their enforcement may also be subject to the exercise of judicial discretion in appropriate cases.

DORSEY & WHITNEY LLP

*This form of bond counsel opinion is subject to change pending the results of the sale of the Series 2024A Bonds contemplated herein.

*(Form of Bond Counsel Opinion – Taxable Series 2024B)

We hereby certify that we have examined certified copies of the proceedings (the "Proceedings") of the City Council of the City of Nashua (the "Issuer"), in Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa, passed preliminary to the issue by the Issuer of its Taxable General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024B (the "Series 2024B Bonds") in the amount of \$250,000, in the denomination of \$5,000 each, or any integral multiple thereof, dated November 6, 2024, in evidence of the Issuer's obligation under a certain loan agreement (the "Loan Agreement"), dated as of November 6, 2024. Principal on the Series 2024B Bonds is payable on June 1 in each of the respective years and in the amounts set forth below and shall bear interest payable semiannually on June 1 and December 1 in each year, commencing June 1, 2025, at the respective rates as follows:

<u>Date</u>	Principal	Interest Rate	<u>Date</u>	<u>Principal</u>	Interest Rate
2026	\$20,000	%	2031	\$25,000	%
2027	\$20,000	%	2032	\$25,000	%
2028	\$20,000	%	2033	\$30,000	%
2029	\$25,000	%	2034	\$30,000	%
2030	\$25,000	%	2035	\$30,000	%

Principal of the Series 2024B Bonds maturing in the years 2032 to 2035, inclusive, is subject to optional redemption prior to maturity on June 1, 2031, or on any date thereafter on terms of par plus accrued interest.

Based upon our examination, we are of the opinion, as of the date hereof, that:

- 6. The Proceedings show lawful authority for such issue under the laws of the State of Iowa.
- 7. The Series 2024B Bonds and the Loan Agreement are valid and binding general obligations of the Issuer.
- 8. All taxable property within the corporate boundaries of the Issuer is subject to the levy of taxes to pay the principal of and interest on the Series 2024B Bonds without constitutional or statutory limitation as to rate or amount.
- 9. The interest on the Bonds is not excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986.

We express no opinion regarding other federal tax consequences arising with respect to the Series 2024B Bonds.

The rights of the owners of the Series 2024B Bonds and the enforceability thereof may be subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws affecting creditors' rights heretofore or hereafter enacted to the extent constitutionally applicable, and their enforcement may also be subject to the exercise of judicial discretion in appropriate cases.

DORSEY & WHITNEY LLP

^{*}This form of bond counsel opinion is subject to change pending the results of the sale of the Series 2024B Bonds contemplated herein.

APPENDIX D

DRAFT CONTINUING DISCLOSURE CERTIFICATE

This Continuing Disclosure Certificate (the "Disclosure Certificate") is executed and delivered by the City of Nashua, Iowa (the "Issuer"), in connection with the issuance of \$1,300,000 General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024A and \$250,000 Taxable General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024B (collectively, the "Bonds"), dated November 6, 2024. The Bonds are being issued pursuant to a resolution of the Issuer approved on October 21, 2024 (the "Resolution"). The Issuer covenants and agrees as follows:

- Section 1. <u>Purpose of the Disclosure Certificate</u>. This Disclosure Certificate is being executed and delivered by the Issuer for the benefit of the Holders and Beneficial Owners of the Bonds and in order to assist the Participating Underwriters in complying with S.E.C. Rule 15c2-12.
- Section 2. <u>Definitions</u>. In addition to the definitions set forth in the Resolution, which apply to any capitalized term used in this Disclosure Certificate unless otherwise defined in this Section, the following capitalized terms shall have the following meanings:
 - "Annual Report" shall mean any Annual Report provided by the Issuer pursuant to, and as described in, Sections 3 and 4 of this Disclosure Certificate.
 - "Beneficial Owner" shall mean any person which (a) has the power, directly or indirectly, to vote or consent with respect to, or to dispose of ownership of, any Bonds (including persons holding Bonds through nominees, depositories or other intermediaries), or (b) is treated as the owner of any Bonds for federal income tax purposes.
 - "Dissemination Agent" shall mean the Dissemination Agent, if any, designated in writing by the Issuer and which has filed with the Issuer a written acceptance of such designation.
 - "EMMA" shall mean the MSRB's Electronic Municipal Market Access system available at http://emma.msrb.org.
 - "Financial Obligation" shall mean a (i) debt obligation, (ii) derivative instrument entered into in connection with, or pledged as security or a source of payment for, an existing or planned debt obligation, or, (iii) guarantee of either (i) or (ii). The term "Financial Obligation" shall not include municipal securities as to which a final official statement has been provided to the MSRB pursuant to the Rule.
 - "Holders" shall mean the registered holders of the Bonds, as recorded in the registration books of the Registrar.
 - "Listed Events" shall mean any of the events listed in Section 5(a) of this Disclosure Certificate.
 - "Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board" or "MSRB" shall mean the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board, 1300 I Street NW, Suite 1000, Washington, DC 20005.
 - "Participating Underwriter" shall mean any of the original underwriters of the Bonds required to comply with the Rule in connection with offering of the Bonds.
 - "Rule" shall mean Rule 15c2-12 adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as the same may be amended from time to time.
 - "State" shall mean the State of Iowa.

Section 3. Provision of Annual Reports.

- (a) To the extent such information is customarily prepared by the Issuer and is made publicly available, not later than June 30 (the "Submission Deadline") of each year following the end of the of the 2024-2025 fiscal year, the Issuer shall, or shall cause the Dissemination Agent (if any) to, file on EMMA an electronic copy of its Annual Report which is consistent with the requirements of Section 4 of this Disclosure Certificate in a format and accompanied by such identifying information as prescribed by the MSRB. The Annual Report may be submitted as a single document or as separate documents comprising a package, and may cross-reference other information as provided in Section 4 of this Disclosure Certificate; provided that the audited financial statements of the Issuer may be submitted separately from the balance of the Annual Report and later than the Submission Deadline if they are not available by that date. If the Issuer's fiscal year changes, it shall give notice of such change in the same manner as for a Listed Event under Section 5(c), and the Submission Deadline beginning with the subsequent fiscal year will become one year following the end of the changed fiscal year.
- (b) If the Issuer has designated a Dissemination Agent, then not later than fifteen (15) business days prior to the Submission Deadline, the Issuer shall provide the Annual Report to the Dissemination Agent.
- (c) If the Issuer is unable to provide an Annual Report by the Submission Deadline, in a timely manner thereafter, the Issuer shall, or shall cause the Dissemination Agent (if any) to, file a notice on EMMA stating that there has been a failure to provide an Annual Report on or before the Submission Deadline.
- Section 4. <u>Content of Annual Reports</u>. The Issuer's Annual Report shall contain or include by reference the following:
 - (a) The Issuer is not required under State of Iowa law to routinely cause the preparation of audited financial statements. In the event that the Issuer voluntarily causes the preparation of audited financial statements for a fiscal year, then the Annual Report shall include such audited financial statements, prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles promulgated by the Financial Accounting Standards Board as modified in accordance with the governmental accounting standards promulgated by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board or as otherwise provided under State law, as in effect from time to time, or, if and to the extent such audited financial statements have not been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, noting the discrepancies therefrom and the effect thereof. If the Issuer's audited financial statements are not available by the Submission Deadline, the Annual Report shall contain unaudited financial information (which may include any annual filing information required by State law) accompanied by a notice that the audited financial statements are not yet available, and the audited financial statements shall be filed on EMMA when they become available. For all fiscal years relative to which an audit is not conducted, the City shall provide its Unaudited Annual Financial Report to the State of Iowa.
 - (b) other financial information and operating data regarding the Issuer of the type presented in the final official statement distributed in connection with the primary offering of the Bonds; provided, however, other than information included in its audited financial statements, the Issuer does not customarily prepare or make publicly available, most of the information in the final official statement, and accordingly no financial information or operating data (other than that normally included in the audited financial statements) will be provided by the Issuer in the Annual Report other than the following:

None

Any or all of the items listed above may be included by specific reference to other documents, including official statements of debt issues of the Issuer or related public entities, which are available on EMMA or are filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. If the document included by reference is a final official statement, it must be available on EMMA. The Issuer shall clearly identify each such other document so included by reference.

Section 5. Reporting of Significant Events.

- (a) Pursuant to the provisions of this Section 5, the Issuer shall give, or cause to be given, notice of the occurrence of any of the following events with respect to the Bonds:
 - (1) Principal and interest payment delinquencies.
 - (2) Non-payment related defaults, if material.
 - (3) Unscheduled draws on debt service reserves reflecting financial difficulties.
 - (4) Unscheduled draws on credit enhancements reflecting financial difficulties.
 - (5) Substitution of credit or liquidity providers, or their failure to perform.
 - (6) Adverse tax opinions, the issuance by the Internal Revenue Service of proposed or final determinations of taxability, Notices of Proposed Issue (IRS Form 5701-TEB) or other material notices or determinations with respect to the tax status of the security, or other material events affecting the tax status of the security.
 - (7) Modifications to rights of security holders, if material.
 - (8) Bond calls, if material, and tender offers.
 - (9) Defeasances.
 - (10) Release, substitution, or sale of property securing repayment of the securities, if material.
 - (11) Rating changes.
 - (12) Bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or similar event of the obligated person.

Note to paragraph (12): For the purposes of the event identified in subparagraph (12), the event is considered to occur when any of the following occur: the appointment of a receiver, fiscal agent or similar officer for an obligated person in a proceeding under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or in any other proceeding under state or federal law in which a court or governmental authority has assumed jurisdiction over substantially all of the assets or business of the obligated person, or if such jurisdiction has been assumed by leaving the existing governing body and officials or officers in possession but subject to the supervision and orders of a court or governmental authority, or the entry of an order confirming a plan of reorganization, arrangement or liquidation by a court or governmental authority having supervision or jurisdiction over substantially all of the assets or business of the obligated person.

- (13) The consummation of a merger, consolidation, or acquisition involving an obligated person or the sale of all or substantially all of the assets of the obligated person, other than in the ordinary course of business, the entry into a definitive agreement to undertake such an action or the termination of a definitive agreement relating to any such actions, other than pursuant to its terms, if material.
- (14) Appointment of a successor or additional trustee or the change of name of a trustee, if material.

- (15) Incurrence of a Financial Obligation of the obligated person, if material, or agreement to covenants, events of default, remedies, priority rights, or other similar terms of a Financial Obligation of the obligated person, any of which affect security holders, if material.
- (16) Default, event of acceleration, termination event, modification of terms, or other similar events under the terms of a Financial Obligation of the obligated person, any of which reflect financial difficulties.
- (b) If a Listed Event described in Section 5(a) paragraph (2), (7), (8) (but only with respect to bond calls under (8)), (10), (13), (14), or (15) has occurred and the Issuer has determined that such Listed Event is material under applicable federal securities laws, the Issuer shall, in a timely manner but not later than ten business days after the occurrence of such Listed Event, promptly file, or cause to be filed, a notice of such occurrence on EMMA, with such notice in a format and accompanied by such identifying information as prescribed by the MSRB.
- (c) If a Listed Event described in Section 5(a) paragraph (1), (3), (4), (5), (6), (8) (but only with respect to tender offers under (8)), (9), (11), (12), or (16) above has occurred the Issuer shall, in a timely manner but not later than ten business days after the occurrence of such Listed Event, promptly file, or cause to be filed, a notice of such occurrence on EMMA, with such notice in a format and accompanied by such identifying information as prescribed by the MSRB. Notwithstanding the foregoing, notice of Listed Events described in Section (5)(a) paragraphs (8) and (9) need not be given under this subsection any earlier than the notice (if any) of the underlying event is given to Holders of affected Bonds pursuant to the Resolution.
- Section 6. <u>Termination of Reporting Obligation</u>. The Issuer's obligations under this Disclosure Certificate shall terminate upon the legal defeasance, prior redemption or payment in full of all of the Bonds or upon the Issuer's receipt of an opinion of nationally recognized bond counsel to the effect that, because of legislative action or final judicial action or administrative actions or proceedings, the failure of the Issuer to comply with the terms hereof will not cause Participating Underwriters to be in violation of the Rule or other applicable requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
- Section 7. <u>Dissemination Agent</u>. The Issuer may, from time to time, appoint or engage a Dissemination Agent to assist it in carrying out its obligations under this Disclosure Certificate, and may discharge any such Agent, with or without appointing a successor Dissemination Agent. The Dissemination Agent shall not be responsible in any manner for the content of any notice or Annual Report prepared by the Issuer pursuant to this Disclosure Certificate. The initial Dissemination Agent shall be Speer Financial, Inc.
- Section 8. <u>Amendment; Waiver</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Disclosure Certificate, the Issuer may amend this Disclosure Certificate, and any provision of this Disclosure Certificate may be waived, provided that the following conditions are satisfied:
 - (a) (i) the amendment or waiver is made in connection with a change in circumstances that arises from a change in legal requirements, change in law, or change in the identity, nature or status of an obligated person with respect to the Bonds, or the type of business conducted; (ii) the undertaking, as amended or taking into account such waiver, would, in the opinion of nationally recognized bond counsel, have complied with the requirements of the Rule at the time of the original issuance of the Bonds, after taking into account any amendments or interpretations of the Rule, as well as any change in circumstances; and (iii) the amendment or waiver either (1) is approved by a majority of the Holders, or (2) does not, in the opinion of nationally recognized bond counsel, materially impair the interests of the Holders or Beneficial Owners; or
 - (b) the amendment or waiver is necessary to comply with modifications to or interpretations of the provisions of the Rule as announced by the Securities and Exchange Commission.

In the event of any amendment or waiver of a provision of this Disclosure Certificate, the Issuer shall describe such amendment in the next Annual Report, and shall include, as applicable, a narrative explanation of the reason for the amendment or waiver and its impact on the type (or in the case of a change of accounting principles, on the presentation) of financial information or operating data being presented by the Issuer. In addition, if the amendment relates to the accounting

City of Nashua, Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa \$1,300,000* General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024A \$250,000* Taxable General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024B

Dated: November 6, 2024

principles to be followed in preparing audited financial statements, (i) notice of such change shall be given in the same manner as for a Listed Event under Section 5(c), and (ii) the Annual Report for the year in which the change is made will present a comparison or other discussion in narrative form (and also, if feasible, in quantitative form) describing or illustrating the material differences between the audited financial statements as prepared on the basis of the new accounting principles and those prepared on the basis of the former accounting principles.

Section 9. <u>Additional Information</u>. Nothing in this Disclosure Certificate shall be deemed to prevent the Issuer from disseminating any other information, using the means of dissemination set forth in this Disclosure Certificate or any other means of communication, or including any other information in any Annual Report or notice of occurrence of a Listed Event, in addition to that which is required by this Disclosure Certificate. If the Issuer chooses to include any information in any Annual Report or notice of occurrence of a Listed Event in addition to that which is specifically required by this Disclosure Certificate, the Issuer shall have no obligation under this Certificate to update such information or include it in any future Annual Report or notice of occurrence of a Listed Event.

Section 10. <u>Default</u>. In the event of a failure of the Issuer to comply with any provision of this Disclosure Certificate, any Holder or Beneficial Owner may take such actions as may be necessary and appropriate, including seeking mandate or specific performance by court order, to cause the Issuer to comply with its obligations under this Disclosure Certificate. Direct, indirect, consequential and punitive damages shall not be recoverable by any person for any default hereunder and are hereby waived to the extent permitted by law. A default under this Disclosure Certificate shall not be deemed an event of default under the Resolution, and the sole remedy under this Disclosure Certificate in the event of any failure of the Issuer to comply with this Disclosure Certificate shall be an action to compel performance.

Section 11. <u>Duties, Immunities and Liabilities of Dissemination Agent.</u> The Dissemination Agent, if any, shall have only such duties as are specifically set forth in this Disclosure Certificate, and the Issuer agrees to indemnify and save the Dissemination Agent, its officers, directors, employees and agents, harmless against any loss, expense and liabilities which it may incur arising out of or in the exercise or performance of its powers and duties hereunder, including the costs and expenses (including attorneys' fees) of defending against any claim of liability, but excluding liabilities due to the Dissemination Agent's negligence or willful misconduct. The obligations of the Issuer under this Section shall survive resignation or removal of the Dissemination Agent and payment of the Bonds.

Section 12. <u>Beneficiaries</u>. This Disclosure Certificate shall inure solely to the benefit of the Issuer, the Dissemination Agent, the Participating Underwriters and Holders and Beneficial Owners from time to time of the Bonds, and shall create no rights in any other person or entity.

CITY OF NASHUA, IOWA
By

SERIES 2024A BONDS OFFICIAL BID FORM

City of Nashua 402 Main Street, P.O. Box 38 Nashua, IA 50658

October 7, 2024 Speer Financial, Inc. Facsimile: (319) 291-8628

City Council:

For the \$	1,300,000* General	Obligation Corporate Pr	urpose Bonds,	Series 2024A	(the "Series 2	2024A Bonds"), o	of the City of I	Nashua,
Chickasaw and Floy	d Counties, Iowa (t	he "City"), as described in	n the annexed (Official Terms	of Offering, w	hich is expressly	made a part of t	this bid,
we will pay you \$		(no less than \$1,289,600)	. The Series 20	24A Bonds are	e to bear intere	est at the following	g respective rate	es (each
a multiple of 1/8 or	1/100 of 1%) for the	e Series 2024A Bonds of 6	each designated	l maturity.				

*PATRITOM	AND MA	TURITIES.	_ HINE 1
-----------	--------	-----------	----------

		AMOUNTS* AND MAT	URITIES – JUNI	E 1	
\$70,0002025	%	\$55,0002032	%	\$70,0002038	%
40,000 2026	%	60,0002033	 %	75,0002039	<u></u> %
45,000 2027	%	60,0002034	%	80,0002040	%
45,000 2028	%	65,0002035	%	80,0002041	%
50,000 2029	%	65,0002036	%	85,0002042	%
50,000 2030	%	70,0002037	%	90,0002043	%
55,000 2031	%			90,0002044	%
Any consecutive maturities m	ay be aggregated into ter	m bonds at the option of the bidder, in wh	hich case the mandatory	redemption provisions shall be on the same	schedule as above.
	Maturities:	Term Maturity	Maturities:	Term Maturity	
	Maturities:	Term Maturity	Maturities:	Term Maturity	
*Subject to principal adjustment in accordance with the Official Terms of Offering.					

In submitting this bid, we represent that (i) this bid constitutes a firm offer to purchase the Series 2024A Bonds, and (ii) we have an established industry reputation for underwriting new issuances of municipal bonds and notes.

The Series 2024A Bonds are to be executed and delivered to us in accordance with the terms of this bid accompanied by the approving legal opinion of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, Des Moines, Iowa. The City will pay for the legal opinion. The Purchaser agrees to pay the fee charged by the CUSIP Service Bureau and will accept the Series 2024A Bonds with the CUSIP numbers as entered on the Series 2024A Bonds.

As evidence of our good faith, if we are the winning bidder, we will wire transfer the amount of TWO PERCENT OF PAR (the "Deposit") WITHIN TWO HOURS after the bid opening time to the City's good faith bank and under the terms provided in the Official Terms of Offering for the Series 2024A Bonds. Alternatively, we have wire transferred or enclosed herewith a check payable to the City in the amount of the Deposit under the terms provided in the Official Terms of Offering for the Series 2024A Bonds.

Attached hereto is a list of members of our account on whose behalf this bid is made.

Form of Deposit (Check One)	Account Manager Information	Bidders Option Insurance
Prior to Bid Opening: Certified/Cashier's Check []	Underwriter/Bank	We have purchased insurance from:
Wire Transfer []	Address	Name of Insurer
Within TWO Hours of Bid Opening: Wire Transfer	Authorized Rep	(Please fill in)
wire transfer	CityState/Zip	Premium:
Amount: \$26,000	Direct Phone ()	Maturities: (Check One)
	FAX Number ()	[]Years
	E-Mail Address	[_] All

The foregoing bid was accepted and the Series 2024A Bonds sold by resolution of the City on October 7, 2024, and receipt is hereby acknowledged of the good faith Deposit which is being held in accordance with the terms of the annexed Official Terms of Offering.

CITY OF NASHUA ATTEST: CHICKASAW AND FLOYD COUNTIES, IOWA

City Clerk Mayor

	NOT PART OF THE BID				
ı	~ .	1	of true interest cost)		
	Gross Intere	est	\$		
	Less Premiu	ım/Plus Discount	\$	_	
	True Interest Cost		\$		
	True Interest Rate			%	
	•	TOTAL BOND YEARS	14,610.28		
		AVERAGE LIFE	11.239 Years		

OFFICIAL TERMS OF OFFERING

\$1,300,000* CITY OF NASHUA Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa

General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024A

The City of Nashua, Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa, (the "City"), will receive electronic bids on the SpeerAuction ("SpeerAuction") website address "www.SpeerAuction.com" for its \$1,300,000* General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024A (the "Series 2024A Bonds or Tax-Exempt Bonds"), on an all or none basis between 10:00 A.M. and 10:30 A.M., C.D.T., Monday, October 7, 2024. To bid electronically, bidders must have: (1) completed the registration form on the SpeerAuction website, and (2) requested and received admission to the City's sale (as described below). The City will also receive sealed bids for the Series 2024A Bonds, on an all or none basis, at City Hall, 402 Main Street, Nashua, Iowa, before 10:30 A.M., C.D.T., Monday, October 7, 2024. The City will also receive facsimile bids at (319) 291-8628 for the Series 2024A Bonds, on an all or none basis, before 10:30 A.M., C.D.T., Monday, October 7, 2024. Upon receipt, facsimile bids will be sealed and treated as sealed bids, and along with all other sealed bids will be publicly opened and, together with any electronic bids, read.

Award will be made or all bids rejected at a meeting of the City on that date. The City reserves the right to reject all bids, to reject any bid proposal not conforming to this Official Terms of Offering, and to waive any irregularity or informality with respect to any bid. Additionally, the City reserves the right to modify or amend this Official Terms of Offering; however, any such modification or amendment shall not be made less than twenty-four (24) hours prior to the date and time for receipt of bids on the Series 2024A Bonds and any such modification or amendment will be announced on the Amendments Page of the SpeerAuction webpage and through *Thomson Municipal News*.

The Series 2024A Bonds are valid and binding general obligations of the City, and all taxable property within the boundaries of the City is subject to the levy of taxes to pay the principal of and interest on the Series 2024A Bonds without constitutional or statutory limitation as to rate or amount.

*ADJUSTMENTS TO PRINCIPAL AMOUNT AFTER DETERMINATION OF BEST BID. The aggregate principal amount of the Series 2024A Bonds, and each scheduled maturity thereof, are subject to increase or reduction by the City or its designee after the determination of the Winning Bidder. The City may increase or decrease each maturity in increments of \$5,000, but the total amount to be issued will not exceed \$1,300,000. Interest rates specified by the Winning Bidder for each maturity will not change. Final adjustments shall be in the sole discretion of the City.

The dollar amount of the purchase price proposed by the Winning Bidder will be changed if the aggregate principal amount of the Series 2024A Bonds is adjusted as described above. Any change in the principal amount of any maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds will be made while maintaining, as closely as possible, the Winning Bidder's net compensation, calculated as a percentage of bond principal. The Winning Bidder may not withdraw or modify its bid as a result of any post-bid adjustment. Any adjustment shall be conclusive, and shall be binding upon the Winning Bidder.

Establishment of Issue Price

(a) The winning bidder shall assist the City in establishing the issue price of the Series 2024A Bonds and shall execute and deliver to the City at closing an "issue price" or similar certificate setting forth the reasonably expected initial offering price to the Public or the sales price or prices of the Series 2024A Bonds, together with the supporting pricing wires or equivalent communications, substantially in the form attached hereto as **Exhibit A** to this Official Terms of Offering, with such modifications as may be appropriate or necessary, in the reasonable judgment of the winning bidder, the City and Dorsey & Whitney LLP ("Bond Counsel"). All actions to be taken by the City under this Official Terms of Offering to establish the issue price of the Series 2024A Bonds may be taken on behalf of the City by the City's municipal advisor and any notice or report to be provided to the City may be provided to Speer Financial, Inc., Chicago, Illinois ("Speer").

- (b) The City intends that the provisions of Treasury Regulation Section 1.148-1(f)(3)(i) (defining "competitive sale" for purposes of establishing the issue price of the Series 2024A Bonds) will apply to the initial sale of the Series 2024A Bonds (the "competitive sale requirements") because:
 - (i) the City shall disseminate this Official Terms of Offering to potential Underwriters in a manner that is reasonably designed to reach potential Underwriters;
 - (ii) all bidders shall have an equal opportunity to bid;
 - (iii) the City may receive bids from at least three Underwriters of municipal bonds who have established industry reputations for underwriting new issuances of municipal bonds; and
 - (iv) the City anticipates awarding the sale of the Series 2024A Bonds to the bidder who submits a firm offer to purchase the Series 2024A Bonds at the lowest true interest cost, as set forth in this Official Terms of Offering.

Any bid submitted pursuant to this Official Terms of Offering shall be considered a firm offer for the purchase of the Series 2024A Bonds, as specified in the bid.

- (c) In the event that the competitive sale requirements are not satisfied, the City shall so advise the winning bidder. The City will not require bidders to comply with the "hold-the-offering-price rule" and therefore does not intend to use the initial offering price to the Public as of the Sale Date of any maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds as the issue price of that maturity, though the winning bidder may elect to apply the "hold the offering price rule" (as described below). Bids will not be subject to cancellation in the event that the competitive sale requirements are not satisfied. Unless a bidder intends to apply the "hold-the-offering-price rule" as described below, bidders should prepare their bids on the assumption that all of the maturities of the Series 2024A Bonds will be subject to the 10% test (as described below) in order to establish the issue price of the Series 2024A Bonds. If the competitive sale requirements are not satisfied, the 10% test shall apply to determine the issue price of each maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds unless the winning bidder shall request that the "hold-the-offering-price rule" (as described below) shall apply. The winning bidder must notify Speer of its intention to apply the "hold-the-offering-price rule" at or prior to the time the Series 2024A Bonds are awarded.
 - (i) If the winning bidder <u>does not</u> request that the "hold-the-offering-price rule" apply to determine the issue price of the Series 2024A Bonds, the following two paragraphs shall apply:

The City shall treat the first price at which 10% of a maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds (the "10% test") is sold to the Public as the issue price of that maturity, applied on a maturity-by-maturity basis. The winning bidder shall advise the City if any maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds satisfies the 10% test as of the date and time of the award of the Series 2024A Bonds.

Until the 10% test has been satisfied as to each maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds, the winning bidder agrees to promptly report to the City the prices at which the unsold Series 2024A Bonds of that maturity have been sold to the Public. That reporting obligation shall continue, whether or not the closing date has occurred, until the 10% test has been satisfied as to the Series 2024A Bonds of that maturity or until all Series 2024A Bonds of that maturity have been sold to the Public. In addition, if the 10% test has not been satisfied with respect to any maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds prior to closing, then the purchaser shall provide the City with a representation as to the price of prices, as of the date of closing, at which the purchaser reasonably expects to sell the remaining Series 2024A Bonds of such maturity.

(ii) If the winning bidder <u>does</u> request that the "hold-the-offering-price rule" apply to determine the issue price of the Series 2024A Bonds, the following three paragraphs shall apply:

The City may determine to treat (i) pursuant to the 10% test, the first price at which 10% of a maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds is sold to the Public as the issue price of that maturity and/or (ii) the initial offering price to the Public as of the Sale Date of any maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds as the issue price of that maturity (the "hold-the-offering-price rule"), in each case applied on a maturity-by-maturity basis. The winning bidder shall advise the City if any maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds satisfies the 10% test as of the date and time of the award of the Series 2024A Bonds. The City shall promptly advise the winning bidder, at or before the time of award of the Series 2024A Bonds, which maturities of the Series 2024A Bonds shall be subject to the 10% test or shall be subject to the hold-the-offering-price rule or both. Bids will *not* be subject to cancellation in the event that the City determines to apply the hold-the-offering-price rule to any maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds.

By submitting a bid, the winning bidder shall (i) confirm that the Underwriters have offered or will offer the Series 2024A Bonds to the Public on or before the date of award at the offering price or prices (the "initial offering price"), and (ii) agree, on behalf of the Underwriters participating in the purchase of the Series 2024A Bonds, that the Underwriters will neither offer nor sell unsold Series 2024A Bonds of any maturity to which the hold-the-offering-price rule shall apply to any person at a price that is higher than the initial offering price to the Public during the period starting on the Sale Date and ending on the earlier of the following:

- (1) the close of the fifth business day after the Sale Date; or
- (2) the date on which the Underwriters have sold at least 10% of that maturity of the Series 2024A Bonds to the Public at a price that is no higher than the initial offering price to the Public.

The City acknowledges that, in making the representation set forth above, the winning bidder will rely on (i) the agreement of each Underwriter to comply with the hold-the-offering-price rule, as set forth in an agreement among Underwriters and the related pricing wires, (ii) in the event a selling group has been created in connection with the initial sale of the Series 2024A Bonds to the Public, the agreement of each dealer who is a member of the selling group to comply with the hold-the-offering-price rule, as set forth in a selling group agreement and the related pricing wires, and (iii) in the event that an Underwriter is a party to a retail distribution agreement that was employed in connection with the initial sale of the Series 2024A Bonds to the Public, the agreement of each broker-dealer that is a party to such agreement to comply with the hold-the-offering-price rule, as set forth in the retail distribution agreement and the related pricing wires. The City further acknowledges that each Underwriter shall be solely liable for its failure to comply with its agreement regarding the hold-the-offering-price rule and that no Underwriter shall be liable for the failure of any other Underwriter, or of any dealer who is a member of a selling group, or of any broker-dealer that is a party to a retail distribution agreement to comply with its corresponding agreement regarding the hold-the-offering-price applicable to the Series 2024A Bonds.

- (d) By submitting a bid, each bidder confirms that: (i) any agreement among Underwriters, any selling group agreement and each retail distribution agreement (to which the bidder is a party) relating to the initial sale of the Series 2024A Bonds to the Public, together with the related pricing wires, contains or will contain language obligating each Underwriter, each dealer who is a member of the selling group, and each broker-dealer that is a party to such retail distribution agreement, as applicable, to (a) report the prices at which it sells to the Public the unsold Series 2024A Bonds of each maturity allotted to it until it is notified by the winning bidder that either the 10% test has been satisfied as to the Series 2024A Bonds of that maturity or all Series 2024A Bonds of that maturity have been sold to the Public and (b) comply with the hold-the-offering-price rule, if applicable, in each case if and for so long as directed by the winning bidder and as set forth in the related pricing wires which shall be at least until the 10% test has been satisfied as to the Series 2024A Bonds of that maturity or until the close of the fifth business day following the date of the award, and (ii) any agreement among Underwriters relating to the initial sale of the Series 2024A Bonds to the Public, together with the related pricing wires, contains or will contain language obligating each Underwriter that is a party to a retail distribution agreement to be employed in connection with the initial sale of the Series 2024A Bonds to the Public to require each broker-dealer that is a party to such retail distribution agreement to (a) report the prices at which it sells to the Public the unsold Series 2024A Bonds of each maturity allotted to it until it is notified by the winning bidder or such Underwriter that either the 10% test has been satisfied as to the Series 2024A Bonds of that maturity or all Series 2024A Bonds of that maturity have been sold to the Public and (b) comply with the hold-the-offering-price rule, if applicable, in each case if and for so long as directed by the winning bidder or such Underwriter and as set forth in the related pricing wires, which shall be at least until the 10% test has been satisfied as to the Series 2024A Bonds of that maturity or until the close of the fifth business day following the date of the award.
- (e) Sales of any Series 2024A Bonds to any person that is a Related Party to an Underwriter shall not constitute sales to the Public for purposes of this Official Terms of Offering. Further, for purposes of this Official Terms of Offering:
 - (i) "Public" means any person other than an Underwriter or a Related Party,
 - (ii) "Underwriter" means (A) any person that agrees pursuant to a written contract with the City (or with the lead underwriter to form an underwriting syndicate) to participate in the initial sale of the Series 2024A Bonds to the public including, specifically, the purchaser, and (b) any person that agrees pursuant to a written contract directly or indirectly with a person described in clause (A) to participate in the initial sale of the Series 2024A Bonds to the Public (including a member of a selling group or a party to a retail distribution agreement participating in the initial sale of the Series 2024A Bonds to the Public),
 - (iii) a purchaser of any of the Series 2024A Bonds is a "Related Party" to an Underwriter if the Underwriter and the purchaser are subject, directly or indirectly, to (i) at least 50% common ownership of the voting power or the total value of their stock, if both entities are corporations (including direct ownership by one corporation of another), (ii) more than 50% common ownership of their capital interests or profits interests, if both entities are partnerships (including direct ownership by one partnership of another), or (iii) more than 50% common ownership of the value of the outstanding stock of the corporation or the capital interests or profit interests of the partnership, as applicable, if one entity is a corporation and the other entity is a partnership (including direct ownership of the applicable stock or interests by one entity of the other), and
 - (iv) "Sale Date" means the date that the Series 2024A Bonds are awarded by the City to the winning bidder.

Bond Details

The Series 2024A Bonds will be in fully registered form in the denominations of \$5,000 and integral multiples thereof in the name of Cede & Co. as nominee of The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), New York, New York, to which principal and interest payments on the Series 2024A Bonds will be paid. Individual purchases will be in book-entry form only. Interest on each Bond shall be paid by check or draft of the Bond Registrar to the person in whose name such Bond is registered at the close of business on the fifteenth day of the month next preceding an interest payment date on such bond. The principal of the Series 2024A Bonds shall be payable in lawful money of the United States of America at the principal office maintained for the purpose by the Bond Registrar in West Des Moines, Iowa. Semiannual interest is due June 1 and December 1 of each year, commencing June 1, 2025 and is payable by UMB Bank, n.a., West Des Moines, Iowa (the "Bond Registrar"). The Series 2024A Bonds are dated the date of delivery (expected to be on or about November 6, 2024).

AMOUNTS* AND MATURITIES – JUNE 1

\$70,000	2025	\$55,000	2032	\$70,000	2038
40,000	2026	60,000	2033	75,000	2039
45,000	2027	60,000	2034	80,000	2040
45,000	2028	65,000	2035	80,000	2041
50,000	2029	65,000	2036	85,000	2042
50,000	2030	70,000	2037	90,000	2043
55.000	2031	•		90.000	2044

Any consecutive maturities may be aggregated into term bonds at the option of the bidder, in which case the mandatory redemption provisions shall be on the same schedule as above.

The Series 2024A Bonds due June 1, 2025 - 2031, inclusive, are non-callable. The Series 2024A Bonds due June 1, 2032 - 2044, inclusive, are callable in whole or in part and on any date on or after June 1, 2031, at a price of par and accrued interest. If less than all the Series 2024A Bonds are called, they shall be redeemed in any order of maturity as determined by the City and within any maturity by lot.

Method of Bidding Electronically

Notwithstanding the fact that the City permits receiving bids electronically using SpeerAuction, all bidders must have a signed, but uncompleted, Official Bid Form delivered to Speer Financial, Inc., Suite 608, 531 Commercial Street, Waterloo, Iowa, (319) 291-8628 facsimile, prior to the close of bidding to which a printout of the electronic bid will be attached and delivered to the City.

If bidding electronically, all-or-none bids must be submitted via the internet address www.SpeerAuction.com. The use of SpeerAuction shall be at the bidder's risk and expense and the City shall have no liability with respect thereto, including (without limitation) liability with respect to incomplete, late arriving and non-arriving bids.

To bid via the SpeerAuction webpage, bidders must first visit the SpeerAuction webpage where, if they have not previously registered with either SpeerAuction, Grant Street Group (the "Auction Administrator") or any other website administered by the Auction Administrator, they may register and then request admission to bid on the Series 2024A Bonds. Bidders will be notified prior to the scheduled bidding time of their eligibility to bid. Only registered broker-dealers and dealer banks with DTC clearing arrangements will be eligible to bid electronically.

The "Rules" of the SpeerAuction bidding process may be viewed on the SpeerAuction webpage and are incorporated herein by reference. Bidders must comply with the Rules of SpeerAuction in addition to the requirements of the City's Official Terms of Offering. In the event the Rules of SpeerAuction and this Official Terms of Offering conflict, this Official Terms of Offering shall be controlling.

All electronic bids must be submitted on the SpeerAuction webpage. Electronic bidders may change and submit bids as many times as they choose during the sale period but may not delete a submitted bid. The last bid submitted by an electronic bidder before the deadline for receipt of bids will be compared to all other final bids to determine the winning bidder. During the bidding, no bidder will see any other bidder's bid nor the status of their bid relative to other bids (e.g., whether their bid is a leading bid). The electronic bidder bears all risk of transmission failure. Any questions regarding bidding on the SpeerAuction website should be directed to Grant Street Group at (412) 391-5555 x 370.

Each bidder shall be solely responsible for making necessary arrangements to access SpeerAuction for purposes of submitting its internet bid in a timely manner and in compliance with the requirements of the Terms of Offering. The City is permitting bidders to use the services of the SpeerAuction solely as a communication mechanism to conduct the internet bidding and the SpeerAuction is not an agent of the City. Provisions of the Terms of Offering and Official Bid Form shall control in the event of conflict with information provided by the Internet Bid System.

<u>Electronic Facsimile Bidding</u>: Bids may be submitted via facsimile at (319) 291-8628. Electronic facsimile bids will be sealed and treated as sealed bids. Neither the City nor its agents will assume liability for the inability of the bidder to reach the above named fax numbers prior to the time of sale specified above. Transmissions received after the deadline will be rejected. Bidders electing to submit bids via facsimile transmission bear full and complete responsibility for the transmission of such bid. Neither the City nor its agents will assume responsibility for the inability of the bidder to reach the above specified fax number prior to the time of sale. Time of receipt shall be the time recorded by the person receiving the facsimile and shall be conclusive.

Bidding Parameters and Award of the Series 2024A Bonds

All interest rates must be in multiples of one-eighth or one one-hundredth of one percent (1/8 or 1/100 of 1%), and not more than one rate for a single maturity shall be specified. The rates bid shall be in non-descending order. The differential between the highest rate bid and the lowest rate bid shall not exceed six percent (6%). All bids must be for all of the Series 2024A Bonds and must be for not less than \$1,289,600.

Award of the Series 2024A Bonds: The Series 2024A Bonds will be awarded on the basis of true interest cost, determined in the following manner. True interest cost shall be computed by determining the annual interest rate (compounded semi-annually) necessary to discount the debt service payments on the Series 2024A Bonds from the payment dates thereof to the dated date and to the bid price. For the purpose of calculating true interest cost, the Series 2024A Bonds shall be deemed to become due in the principal amounts and at the times set forth in the table of maturities set forth above. In the event two or more qualifying bids produce the identical lowest true interest cost, the winning bid shall be the bid that was submitted first in time on the SpeerAuction webpage or if all such bids are not submitted electronically, the winning bid shall be determined by lot.

The Series 2024A Bonds will be awarded to the bidder complying with the terms of this Official Terms of Offering whose bid produces the lowest true interest cost rate to the City as determined by the City's Registered Municipal Advisor, which determination shall be conclusive and binding on all bidders; provided, that the City reserves the right to reject all bids or any non-conforming bid and reserves the right to waive any informality in any bid. Electronic bidders should verify the accuracy of their final bids and compare them to the winning bids reported on the SpeerAuction Observation Page immediately after the bidding.

The premium or discount, if any, is subject to pro rata adjustment if the maturity amounts of the Series 2024A Bonds are changed, maintaining, as close as possible, the same dollar amount of profit per \$1,000 bond as bid.

The true interest cost of each electronic bid will be computed by SpeerAuction and reported on the Observation Page of the SpeerAuction webpage immediately following the date and time for receipt of bids. These true interest costs are subject to verification by the City's Municipal Advisor, will be posted for information purposes only and will not signify an actual award of any bid or an official declaration of the winning bid. The City or its Municipal Advisor will notify the bidder to whom the Series 2024A Bonds will be awarded, if and when such award is made.

The winning bidder will be required to make the standard filings and maintain the appropriate records routinely required pursuant to MSRB Rules G-8, G-11 and G-36. The winning bidder will be required to pay the standard MSRB charge for Series 2024A Bonds purchased. In addition, the winning bidder who is a member of the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association ("SIFMA") will be required to pay SIFMA's standard charge per Bond.

Good Faith Deposit and Other Matters

The winning bidder is required to a wire transfer from a solvent bank or trust company to the City's good faith bank the amount of **TWO PERCENT OF PAR** (the "Deposit") **WITHIN TWO HOURS** after the bid opening time as evidence of the good faith of the bidder. Alternatively, a bidder may submit its Deposit upon or prior to the submission of its bid in the form of a certified or cashier's check on, or a wire transfer from, a solvent bank or trust company for **TWO PERCENT OF PAR** payable to the Treasurer of the City. The City reserves the right to award the Series 2024A Bonds to a winning bidder whose wire transfer is initiated but not received within such two hour time period provided that such winning bidder's federal wire reference number has been received. In the event the Deposit is not received as provided above, the City may award the Series 2024A Bonds to the bidder submitting the next best bid provided such bidder agrees to such award.

If a wire transfer is used for the Deposit, it must be sent according to the following wire instructions:

Amalgamated Bank of Chicago Corporate Trust 30 North LaSalle Street 38th Floor Chicago, IL 60602 ABA # 071003405

Credit To: 3281 Speer Bidding Escrow RE: City of Nashua, Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa bid for \$1,300,000* General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024A

If the wire shall arrive in such account prior to the date and time of the sale of the Series 2024A Bonds. Contemporaneously with such wire transfer, the prospective purchaser shall send an email to biddingescrow@aboc.com with the following information: (1) indication that a wire transfer has been made, (2) the amount of the wire transfer, (3) the issue to which it applies, and (4) the return wire instructions if such prospective purchaser is not awarded the Series 2024A Bonds. The City and any prospective purchaser who chooses to wire the Deposit hereby agree irrevocably that Speer Financial, Inc. ("Speer") shall be the escrow holder of the Deposit wired to such account subject only to these conditions and duties: (i) if the bid is not accepted, Speer shall, at its expense, promptly return the Deposit amount to the unsuccessful prospective purchaser; (ii) if the bid is accepted, the Deposit shall be forwarded to the City, (iii) Speer shall not be an insurer of the Deposit amount and returning the funds to the prospective purchaser; (iv) Speer shall not be an insurer of the Deposit amount and shall have no liability except if it willfully fails to perform, or recklessly disregards, its duties specified herein; and (v) income earned on the Deposit, if any, shall be retained by Speer.

The City covenants and agrees to enter into a written agreement, certificate or contract, constituting an undertaking (the "Undertaking") to provide ongoing disclosure about the City for the benefit of the beneficial owners of the Series 2024A Bonds on or before the date of delivery of the Series 2024A Bonds as required under Section (b)(5) of Rule 15c2-12 (the "Rule") adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. The Undertaking shall be as described in the Official Statement, with such changes as may be agreed in writing by the Underwriter.

The Underwriter's obligation to purchase the Series 2024A Bonds shall be conditioned upon the City delivering the Undertaking on or before the date of delivery of the Series 2024A Bonds.

The Series 2024A Bonds will be delivered to the successful purchaser against full payment in immediately available funds as soon as they can be prepared and executed, which is expected to be on or about November 6, 2024. Should delivery be delayed beyond sixty (60) days from the date of sale for any reason beyond the control of the City except failure of performance by the purchaser, the City may cancel the award or the purchaser may withdraw the good faith deposit and thereafter the purchaser's interest in and liability for the Series 2024A Bonds will cease.

The Official Statement, when further supplemented by an addendum or addenda specifying the maturity dates, principal amounts, and interest rates of the Series 2024A Bonds, and any other information required by law or deemed appropriate by the City, shall constitute a "Final Official Statement" of the City with respect to the Series 2024A Bonds, as that term is defined in the Rule. By awarding the Series 2024A Bonds to any underwriter or underwriting syndicate, the City agrees that, no more than seven (7) business days after the date of such award, it shall provide, without cost to the senior managing underwriter of the syndicate to which the Series 2024A Bonds are awarded, up to 50 copies of the Final Official Statement to permit each "Participating Underwriter" (as that term is defined in the Rule) to comply with the provisions of such Rule. The City shall treat the senior managing underwriter of the syndicate to which the Series 2024A Bonds are awarded as its designated agent for purposes of distributing copies of the Final Official Statement to each Participating Underwriter. Any underwriter executing and delivering an Official Bid Form with respect to the Series 2024A Bonds agrees thereby that if its bid is accepted by the City it shall enter into a contractual relationship with all Participating Underwriters of the Series 2024A Bonds for purposes of assuring the receipt by each such Participating Underwriter of the Final Official Statement.

By submission of its bid, the senior managing underwriter of the successful purchaser agrees to supply all necessary pricing information and any Participating Underwriter identification necessary to complete the Official Statement within 24 hours after award of the Series 2024A Bonds. Additional copies of the Final Official Statement may be obtained by Participating Underwriters from the printer at cost.

The City will, at its expense, deliver the Series 2024A Bonds to the purchaser in New York, New York (or arrange for "FAST" delivery) through the facilities of DTC and will pay for the bond attorney's opinion. At the time of closing, the City will also furnish to the purchaser the following documents, each dated as of the date of delivery of the Series 2024A Bonds: (1) the legal opinion of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, Des Moines, Iowa, that the Series 2024A Bonds are lawful and enforceable obligations of the City in accordance with their terms; (2) the opinion of said attorneys that the interest on the Series 2024A Bonds is exempt from federal income taxes as and to the extent set forth in the Official Statement for the Series 2024A Bonds; and (3) a no litigation certificate by the City.

The City intends to designate the Series 2024A Bonds as "qualified tax-exempt obligations" pursuant to the small issuer exception provided by Section 265(b) (3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

Purchaser consents to the receipt of electronic transcripts and acknowledges the City's intended use of electronically executed documents. Iowa Code Chapter 554D establishes electronic signatures have the full weight and legal authority as manual signatures.

The City has authorized the printing and distribution of an Official Statement containing pertinent information relative to the City and the Series 2024A Bonds. Copies of such Official Statement or additional information may be obtained from John Ott, City Clerk, City of Nashua, 402 Main Street, P.O. Box 37, Nashua, Iowa 50658 or an electronic copy of this Official Statement is available from the www.speerfinancial.com website under "Official Statement Sales/Competitive Calendar" or from the Registered Municipal Advisor to the City, Speer Financial, Inc., 531 Commercial Street, Suite 608, Waterloo, Iowa 50701 (telephone (319) 291-2077), and 230 West Monroe Street, Suite 2630, Chicago, Illinois 60606 (telephone (312) 346-3700).

/s/ **JOHN OTT**City Clerk

CITY OF NASHUA

Chickasaw County, Iowa

EXHIBIT A EXAMPLE ISSUE PRICE CERTIFICATE

\$1,300,000

GENERAL OBLIGATION CORPORATE PURPOSE BONDS, SERIES 2024A

Form of ISSUE PRICE CERTIFICATE

(Fewer than 3 Bids)

The undersigned, on behalf of [NAME OF UNDERWRITER/REPRESENTATIVE] (["[SHORT NAME OF UNDERWRITER]")][the "Representative")][, on behalf of itself and [UNDERWRITER OF OTHER UNDERWRITERS] (together, the "Underwriting Group"),] hereby certifies as set forth below with respect to the sale of the obligations named above (the "Bonds").

- 1. *Initial Offering Price of the Bonds*. [SHORT NAME OF UNDERWRITER][The Underwriting Group] offered the Bonds to the Public for purchase at the specified initial offering prices listed in Schedule A (the "Initial Offering Prices") on or before the Sale Date. A copy of the pricing wire for the Bonds is attached to this certificate as Schedule B.
- 2. *First Price at which Sold to the Public*. On the Sale Date, at least 10% of each Maturity [listed in Schedule C] was first sold to the Public at the respective Initial Offering Price [or price specified [therein][in Schedule C], if different].
- 3. Hold the Offering Price Rule. [SHORT NAME OF UNDERWRITER][Each member of the Underwriting Group] has agreed in writing that, (i) for each Maturity less than 10% of which was first sold to the Public at a single price as of the Sale Date, it would neither offer nor sell any of the Bonds of such Maturity to any person at a price that is higher than the Initial Offering Price for such Maturity during the Holding Period for such Maturity (the "Hold-the-Offering-Price Rule"), and (ii) any agreement among underwriters, selling group agreement, or third-party distribution agreement contains the agreement of each underwriter, dealer, or broker-dealer who is a party to such agreement to comply with the Hold-the-Offering-Price Rule. Based on the [Representative][SHORT NAME OF UNDERWRITER]'s own knowledge and, in the case of sales by other Members of the Distribution Group, representations obtained from the other Members of the Distribution Group, no Member of the Distribution Group has offered or sold any such Maturity at a price that is higher than the respective Initial Offering Price during the respective Holding Period.
 - 4. **Defined Terms**. For purposes of this Issue Price Certificate:
- (a) Holding Period means the period starting on the Sale Date and ending on the earlier of (i) the close of the fifth business day after the Sale Date (October 14, 2024), or (ii) the date on which Members of the Distribution Group have sold at least 10% of such Maturity to the Public at one or more prices, none of which is higher than the Initial Offering Price for such Maturity.
 - (b) *Issuer* means the City of Nashua, Iowa.

- (c) Maturity means Bonds with the same credit and payment terms. Any Bonds with different maturity dates, or with the same maturity date but different stated interest rates, are treated as separate Maturities.
- (d) Member of the Distribution Group means (i) any person that agrees pursuant to a written contract with the Issuer (or with the lead underwriter to form an underwriting syndicate) to participate in the initial sale of the Bonds to the Public, and (ii) any person that agrees pursuant to a written contract directly or indirectly with a person described in clause (i) of this paragraph to participate in the initial sale of the Bonds to the Public (including a member of a selling group or a party to a retail distribution agreement participating in the initial sale of the Bonds to the Public).
- (e) Public means any person (i.e., an individual, trust, estate, partnership, association, company, or corporation) other than a Member of the Distribution Group or a related party to a Member of the Distribution Group. A person is a "related party" to a Member of the Distribution Group if the Member of the Distribution Group and that person are subject, directly or indirectly, to (i) at least 50% common ownership of the voting power or the total value of their stock, if both entities are corporations (including direct ownership by one corporation of another), (ii) more than 50% common ownership of their capital interests or profits interests, if both entities are partnerships (including direct ownership by one partnership of another), or (iii) more than 50% common ownership of the value of the outstanding stock of the corporation or the capital interests or profit interests of the partnership, as applicable, if one entity is a corporation and the other entity is a partnership (including direct ownership of the applicable stock or interests by one entity of the other).
- (f) Sale Date means the first day on which there is a binding contract in writing for the sale of the respective Maturity. The Sale Date of each Maturity was October 7, 2024.

The representations set forth in this certificate are limited to factual matters only. Nothing in this certificate represents [NAME OF UNDERWRITING FIRM] interpretation of any laws, including specifically Sections 103 and 148 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the Treasury Regulations thereunder. The undersigned understands that the foregoing information will be relied upon by the Issuer with respect to certain of the representations set forth in the Closing Certificate and with respect to compliance with the federal income tax rules affecting the Bonds, and by Dorsey & Whitney LLP in connection with rendering its opinion that the interest on the Bonds is excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes, the preparation of the Internal Revenue Service Form 8038-G, and other federal income tax advice that it may give to the Issuer[and the Borrower] from time to time relating to the Bonds.

	[UNDERWRITER][REPRESENTATIVE]
	By:
	Name:
Dated: November 6, 2024	

SCHEDULE A INITIAL OFFERING PRICES OF THE BONDS

SCHEDULE B PRICING WIRE

SCHEDULE C

SALES OF AT LEAST 10% OF MATURITY TO THE PUBLIC ON THE SALE DATE AT THE INITIAL OFFERING PRICE

\$1,300,000

GENERAL OBLIGATION CORPORATE PURPOSE BONDS, SERIES 2024A

Form of ISSUE PRICE CERTIFICATE

(3 or More Bids)

The undersigned, on behalf of [NAME OF UNDERWRITER] ("[SHORT NAME OF UNDERWRITER]"), hereby certifies as set forth below with respect to the sale of the obligations named above (the "Bonds").

1. Reasonably Expected Initial Offering Price.

- (a) As of the Sale Date, the reasonably expected initial offering prices of the Bonds to the Public by [SHORT NAME OF UNDERWRITER] are the prices listed in Schedule A (the "Expected Offering Prices"). The Expected Offering Prices are the prices for the Maturities of the Bonds used by [SHORT NAME OF UNDERWRITER] in formulating its bid to purchase the Bonds. Attached as Schedule B is a true and correct copy of the bid provided by [SHORT NAME OF UNDERWRITER] to purchase the Bonds.
- (b) [SHORT NAME OF UNDERWRITER] was not given the opportunity to review other bids prior to submitting its bid.
- (c) The bid submitted by [SHORT NAME OF UNDERWRITER] constituted a firm offer to purchase the Bonds.
 - 2. **Defined Terms**. For purposes of this Issue Price Certificate:
 - (a) *Issuer* means the City of Nashua, Iowa.
- (b) *Maturity* means Bonds with the same credit and payment terms. Any Bonds with different maturity dates, or with the same maturity date but different stated interest rates, are treated as separate Maturities.
- (c) Member of the Distribution Group means (i) any person that agrees pursuant to a written contract with the Issuer (or with the lead underwriter to form an underwriting syndicate) to participate in the initial sale of the Bonds to the Public, and (ii) any person that agrees pursuant to a written contract directly or indirectly with a person described in clause (i) of this paragraph to participate in the initial sale of the Bonds to the Public (including a member of a selling group or a party to a retail distribution agreement participating in the initial sale of the Bonds to the Public).
- (d) Public means any person (i.e., an individual, trust, estate, partnership, association, company, or corporation) other than a Member of the Distribution Group or a related party to a Member of the Distribution Group. A person is a "related party" to a Member of the Distribution Group if the Member of the Distribution Group and that person are subject, directly or indirectly, to (i) at least 50% common ownership of the voting power or the total value of their stock, if both entities are corporations (including direct ownership by one corporation of another), (ii) more than 50% common ownership of their capital interests or profits interests, if both entities

are partnerships (including direct ownership by one partnership of another), or (iii) more than 50% common ownership of the value of the outstanding stock of the corporation or the capital interests or profit interests of the partnership, as applicable, if one entity is a corporation and the other entity is a partnership (including direct ownership of the applicable stock or interests by one entity of the other).

(e) Sale Date means the first day on which there is a binding contract in writing for the sale of the respective Maturity. The Sale Date of each Maturity was October 7, 2024.

The representations set forth in this certificate are limited to factual matters only. Nothing in this certificate represents [SHORT NAME OF UNDERWRITER]'s interpretation of any laws, including specifically Sections 103 and 148 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the Treasury Regulations thereunder. The undersigned understands that the foregoing information will be relied upon by the Issuer with respect to certain of the representations set forth in the Closing Certificate and with respect to compliance with the federal income tax rules affecting the Bonds, and by Dorsey & Whitney LLP in connection with rendering its opinion that the interest on the Bonds is excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes, the preparation of the Internal Revenue Service Form 8038-G and other federal income tax advice that it may give to the Issuer from time to time relating to the Bonds.

	[UNDERWRITER]
	By:
	Name:
Dated: November 6, 2024	

SCHEDULE A EXPECTED OFFERING PRICES

SCHEDULE B COPY OF UNDERWRITER'S BID

SERIES 2024B BONDS OFFICIAL BID FORM

City of Nashua 402 Main Street, P.O. Box 38 Nashua, IA 50658

October 7, 2024 Speer Financial, Inc. Facsimile: (319) 291-8628

1 'atx 7	1 '01110 01	
V III.V	Council	Ι.
~		٠.

City Council:					
Bonds"), of the City Terms of Offering, \$248,000). The Ser	of Nashua, Chio which is express ies 2024B Bonds	ckasaw and Floyd Cou sly made a part of the	inties, Iowa (the "is bid, we will pa the following resp	Bonds, Series 2024B (the 'City"), as described in the analy you \$	nexed Official (no less than
		AMOUNTS* AND M	ATURITIES – J	UNE 1	
\$20,000	%	25,0002	029	\$30,000	%
Any consecutive maturities i	nay be aggregated into teri	n bonds at the option of the bidder	, in which case the mandato	ry redemption provisions shall be on the same	schedule as above.
		Term Maturity			
	Maturities:	Term Maturity	Maturities:	Term Maturity	
*Subject to principal adjust	ment in accordance with	h the Official Terms of Offering	:		
Purchaser agrees to CUSIP numbers as of No good fair	pay the fee charg	ged by the CUSIP Series 2024B Bonds.		The City will pay for the lega vill accept the Series 2024B E	
	-			We have purchased insurance from:	
				Name of Insurer	
				(Please fill in)	
	•	Zip			
		•		Premium: Maturities: (Check One)	
				[_]Years	
E-Ma	il Address			[_] All	
The foregoing with the terms of the a			onds sold by resoluti	on of the City on October 7, 2024	4, in accordance
ATTEST:			CI	CITY HICKASAW AND FLOYD COU	Y OF NASHUA UNTIES, IOWA
City	Clerk			Mayor	
		NOT PART	OF THE BID		

_			of true interest cost)	
	Gross Intere	st	\$	
	Less Premiu	m/Plus Discount	\$	
	True Interest Cost True Interest Rate		\$	
				%
		TOTAL BOND YEARS	1,622.36	
		AVERAGE LIFE	6.489 Years	

OFFICIAL TERMS OF OFFERING

\$250,000* CITY OF NASHUA Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa

Taxable General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024B

The City of Nashua, Chickasaw and Floyd Counties, Iowa, (the "City"), will receive electronic bids on the SpeerAuction ("SpeerAuction") website address "www.SpeerAuction.com" for its \$250,000* Taxable General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2024B (the "Series 2024B Bonds" or "Taxable Bonds"), on an all or none basis between 10:30 A.M. and 11:00 A.M., C.D.T., Monday, October 7, 2024. To bid electronically, bidders must have: (1) completed the registration form on the SpeerAuction website, and (2) requested and received admission to the City's sale (as described below). The City will also receive sealed bids for the Series 2024B Bonds, on an all or none basis, at City Hall, 402 Main Street, Nashua, Iowa, before 10:30 A.M., C.D.T., Monday, October 7, 2024. The City will also receive facsimile bids at (319) 291-8628 for the Series 2024B Bonds, on an all or none basis, before 10:30 A.M., C.D.T., Monday, October 7, 2024. Upon receipt, facsimile bids will be sealed and treated as sealed bids, and along with all other sealed bids will be publicly opened and, together with any electronic bids, read.

Award will be made or all bids rejected at a meeting of the City on that date. The City reserves the right to reject all bids, to reject any bid proposal not conforming to this Official Terms of Offering, and to waive any irregularity or informality with respect to any bid. Additionally, the City reserves the right to modify or amend this Official Terms of Offering; however, any such modification or amendment shall not be made less than twenty-four (24) hours prior to the date and time for receipt of bids on the Series 2024B Bonds and any such modification or amendment will be announced on the Amendments Page of the SpeerAuction webpage and through *Thomson Municipal News*.

The Series 2024B Bonds are valid and binding general obligations of the City, and all taxable property within the boundaries of the City is subject to the levy of taxes to pay the principal of and interest on the Series 2024B Bonds without constitutional or statutory limitation as to rate or amount.

*ADJUSTMENTS TO PRINCIPAL AMOUNT AFTER DETERMINATION OF BEST BID. The aggregate principal amount of the Series 2024B Bonds, and each scheduled maturity thereof, are subject to increase or reduction by the City or its designee after the determination of the Winning Bidder. The City may increase or decrease each maturity in increments of \$5,000, but the total amount to be issued will not exceed \$250,000. Interest rates specified by the Winning Bidder for each maturity will not change. Final adjustments shall be in the sole discretion of the City.

The dollar amount of the purchase price proposed by the Winning Bidder will be changed if the aggregate principal amount of the Series 2024B Bonds is adjusted as described above. Any change in the principal amount of any maturity of the Series 2024B Bonds will be made while maintaining, as closely as possible, the Winning Bidder's net compensation, calculated as a percentage of bond principal. The Winning Bidder may not withdraw or modify its bid as a result of any post-bid adjustment. Any adjustment shall be conclusive, and shall be binding upon the Winning Bidder.

Taxable Bond Details

The Series 2024B Bonds will be in fully registered form in the denominations of \$5,000 and integral multiples thereof in the name of Cede & Co. as nominee of The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), New York, New York, to which principal and interest payments on the Series 2024B Bonds will be paid. Individual purchases will be in book-entry form only. Interest on each Taxable Bond shall be paid by check or draft of the Bond Registrar to the person in whose name such Taxable Bond is registered at the close of business on the fifteenth day of the month next preceding an interest payment date on such bond. The principal of the Series 2024B Bonds shall be payable in lawful money of the United States of America at the principal office maintained for the purpose by the Bond Registrar in West Des Moines, Iowa. Semiannual interest is due June 1 and December 1 of each year, commencing June 1, 2025 and is payable by UMB Bank, n.a., West Des Moines, Iowa (the "Bond Registrar"). The Series 2024B Bonds are dated the date of delivery (expected to be on or about November 6, 2024).

AMOUNTS* AND MATURITIES – JUNE 1

\$20,000	2026	\$25,000	2029	\$30,000	2033
20,000	2027	25,000	2030	30,000	2034
20,000	2028	25,000	2031	30,000	2035
		25,000	2032		

Any consecutive maturities may be aggregated into term bonds at the option of the bidder, in which case the mandatory redemption provisions shall be on the same schedule as above.

The Series 2024B Bonds due June 1, 2026 - 2031, inclusive, are non-callable. The Series 2024B Bonds due June 1, 2032 - 2035, inclusive, are callable in whole or in part and on any date on or after June 1, 2031, at a price of par and accrued interest. If less than all the Series 2024B Bonds are called, they shall be redeemed in any order of maturity as determined by the City and within any maturity by lot.

Method of Bidding Electronically

Notwithstanding the fact that the City permits receiving bids electronically using SpeerAuction, all bidders must have a signed, but uncompleted, Official Bid Form delivered to Speer Financial, Inc., Suite 608, 531 Commercial Street, Waterloo, Iowa, (319) 291-8628 facsimile, prior to the close of bidding to which a printout of the electronic bid will be attached and delivered to the City.

If bidding electronically, all-or-none bids must be submitted via the internet address www.SpeerAuction.com. The use of SpeerAuction shall be at the bidder's risk and expense and the City shall have no liability with respect thereto, including (without limitation) liability with respect to incomplete, late arriving and non-arriving bids.

To bid via the SpeerAuction webpage, bidders must first visit the SpeerAuction webpage where, if they have not previously registered with either SpeerAuction, Grant Street Group (the "Auction Administrator") or any other website administered by the Auction Administrator, they may register and then request admission to bid on the Series 2024B Bonds. Bidders will be notified prior to the scheduled bidding time of their eligibility to bid. Only registered broker-dealers and dealer banks with DTC clearing arrangements will be eligible to bid electronically.

The "Rules" of the SpeerAuction bidding process may be viewed on the SpeerAuction webpage and are incorporated herein by reference. Bidders must comply with the Rules of SpeerAuction in addition to the requirements of the City's Official Terms of Offering. In the event the Rules of SpeerAuction and this Official Terms of Offering conflict, this Official Terms of Offering shall be controlling.

All electronic bids must be submitted on the SpeerAuction webpage. Electronic bidders may change and submit bids as many times as they choose during the sale period but may not delete a submitted bid. The last bid submitted by an electronic bidder before the deadline for receipt of bids will be compared to all other final bids to determine the winning bidder. During the bidding, no bidder will see any other bidder's bid nor the status of their bid relative to other bids (e.g., whether their bid is a leading bid). The electronic bidder bears all risk of transmission failure. Any questions regarding bidding on the SpeerAuction website should be directed to Grant Street Group at (412) 391-5555 x 370.

Each bidder shall be solely responsible for making necessary arrangements to access SpeerAuction for purposes of submitting its internet bid in a timely manner and in compliance with the requirements of the Terms of Offering. The City is permitting bidders to use the services of the SpeerAuction solely as a communication mechanism to conduct the internet bidding and the SpeerAuction is not an agent of the City. Provisions of the Terms of Offering and Official Bid Form shall control in the event of conflict with information provided by the Internet Bid System.

<u>Electronic Facsimile Bidding</u>: Bids may be submitted via facsimile at (319) 291-8628. Electronic facsimile bids will be sealed and treated as sealed bids. Neither the City nor its agents will assume liability for the inability of the bidder to reach the above named fax numbers prior to the time of sale specified above. Transmissions received after the deadline will be rejected. Bidders electing to submit bids via facsimile transmission bear full and complete responsibility for the transmission of such bid. Neither the City nor its agents will assume responsibility for the inability of the bidder to reach the above specified fax number prior to the time of sale. Time of receipt shall be the time recorded by the person receiving the facsimile and shall be conclusive.

Bidding Parameters and Award of the Series 2024B Bonds

All interest rates must be in multiples of one-eighth or one one-hundredth of one percent (1/8 or 1/100 of 1%), and not more than one rate for a single maturity shall be specified. The rates bid shall be in non-descending order. The differential between the highest rate bid and the lowest rate bid shall not exceed six percent (6%). All bids must be for all of the Bonds and must be for not less than \$248,000.

Award of the Bonds: The Series 2024B Bonds will be awarded on the basis of true interest cost, determined in the following manner. True interest cost shall be computed by determining the annual interest rate (compounded semi-annually) necessary to discount the debt service payments on the Series 2024B Bonds from the payment dates thereof to the dated date and to the bid price. For the purpose of calculating true interest cost, the Series 2024B Bonds shall be deemed to become due in the principal amounts and at the times set forth in the table of maturities set forth above. In the event two or more qualifying bids produce the identical lowest true interest cost, the winning bid shall be the bid that was submitted first in time on the SpeerAuction webpage or if all such bids are not submitted electronically, the winning bid shall be determined by lot.

The Series 2024B Bonds will be awarded to the bidder complying with the terms of this Official Terms of Offering whose bid produces the lowest true interest cost rate to the City as determined by the City's Registered Municipal Advisor, which determination shall be conclusive and binding on all bidders; provided, that the City reserves the right to reject all bids or any non-conforming bid and reserves the right to waive any informality in any bid. Electronic bidders should verify the accuracy of their final bids and compare them to the winning bids reported on the SpeerAuction Observation Page immediately after the bidding.

The premium or discount, if any, is subject to pro rata adjustment if the maturity amounts of the Series 2024B Bonds are changed, maintaining, as close as possible, the same dollar amount of profit per \$1,000 bond as bid.

The true interest cost of each electronic bid will be computed by SpeerAuction and reported on the Observation Page of the SpeerAuction webpage immediately following the date and time for receipt of bids. These true interest costs are subject to verification by the City's Municipal Advisor, will be posted for information purposes only and will not signify an actual award of any bid or an official declaration of the winning bid. The City or its Municipal Advisor will notify the bidder to whom the Series 2024B Bonds will be awarded, if and when such award is made.

The winning bidder will be required to make the standard filings and maintain the appropriate records routinely required pursuant to MSRB Rules G-8, G-11 and G-36. The winning bidder will be required to pay the standard MSRB charge for Series 2024B Bonds purchased. In addition, the winning bidder who is a member of the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association ("SIFMA") will be required to pay SIFMA's standard charge per Bond.

No Good Faith Deposit and Other Matters

No good faith deposit is required to bid on the Series 2024B Bonds.

The City covenants and agrees to enter into a written agreement, certificate or contract, constituting an undertaking (the "Undertaking") to provide ongoing disclosure about the City for the benefit of the beneficial owners of the Series 2024B Bonds on or before the date of delivery of the Series 2024B Bonds as required under Section (b)(5) of Rule 15c2-12 (the "Rule") adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. The Undertaking shall be as described in the Official Statement, with such changes as may be agreed in writing by the Underwriter.

The Underwriter's obligation to purchase the Series 2024B Bonds shall be conditioned upon the City delivering the Undertaking on or before the date of delivery of the Series 2024B Bonds.

The Bonds will be delivered to the successful purchaser against full payment in immediately available funds as soon as they can be prepared and executed, which is expected to be on or about November 6, 2024. Should delivery be delayed beyond sixty (60) days from the date of sale for any reason beyond the control of the City except failure of performance by the purchaser, the City may cancel the award and thereafter the purchaser's interest in and liability for the Series 2024B Bonds will cease.

The Official Statement, when further supplemented by an addendum or addenda specifying the maturity dates, principal amounts, and interest rates of the Series 2024B Bonds, and any other information required by law or deemed appropriate by the City, shall constitute a "Final Official Statement" of the City with respect to the Series 2024B Bonds, as that term is defined in the Rule. By awarding the Series 2024B Bonds to any underwriter or underwriting syndicate, the City agrees that, no more than seven (7) business days after the date of such award, it shall provide, without cost to the senior managing underwriter of the syndicate to which the are awarded, up to 50 copies of the Final Official Statement to permit each "Participating Underwriter" (as that term is defined in the Rule) to comply with the provisions of such Rule. The City shall treat the senior managing underwriter of the syndicate to which the Series 2024B Bonds are awarded as its designated agent for purposes of distributing copies of the Final Official Statement to each Participating Underwriter. Any underwriter executing and delivering an Official Bid Form with respect to the Series 2024B Bonds agrees thereby that if its bid is accepted by the City it shall enter into a contractual relationship with all Participating Underwriters of the Series 2024B Bonds for purposes of assuring the receipt by each such Participating Underwriter of the Final Official Statement.

By submission of its bid, the senior managing underwriter of the successful purchaser agrees to supply all necessary pricing information and any Participating Underwriter identification necessary to complete the Official Statement within 24 hours after award of the Series 2024B Bonds. Additional copies of the Final Official Statement may be obtained by Participating Underwriters from the printer at cost.

The City will, at its expense, deliver the Series 2024B Bonds to the purchaser in New York, New York (or arrange for "FAST" delivery) through the facilities of DTC and will pay for the bond attorney's opinion. At the time of closing, the City will also furnish to the purchaser the following documents, each dated as of the date of delivery of the Series 2024B Bonds: (1) the legal opinion of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, Des Moines, Iowa, that the Series 2024B Bonds are lawful and enforceable obligations of the City in accordance with their terms; and (2) a no litigation certificate by the City.

Purchaser consents to the receipt of electronic transcripts and acknowledges the City's intended use of electronically executed documents. Iowa Code Chapter 554D establishes electronic signatures have the full weight and legal authority as manual signatures.

The City has authorized the printing and distribution of an Official Statement containing pertinent information relative to the City and the Taxable Bonds. Copies of such Official Statement or additional information may be obtained from John Ott, City Clerk, City of Nashua, 402 Main Street, P.O. Box 37, Nashua, Iowa 50658 or an electronic copy of this Official Statement is available from the www.speerfinancial.com website under "Official Statement Sales/Competitive Calendar" or from the Registered Municipal Advisor to the City, Speer Financial, Inc., 531 Commercial Street, Suite 608, Waterloo, Iowa 50701 (telephone (319) 291-2077), and 230 West Monroe Street, Suite 2630, Chicago, Illinois 60606 (telephone (312) 346-3700).

/s/ **JOHN OTT**City Clerk

CITY OF NASHUA

Chickasaw County, Iowa